

Walden University ScholarWorks

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

3-21-2024

Strategies for Member Retention in Boutique Fitness Clubs

Jaime Autumn Kelly Walden University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations

Walden University

College of Management and Human Potential

This is to certify that the doctoral study by

Jaime A. Kelly

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

Review Committee
Dr. Meridith Wentz, Committee Chairperson, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Dr. Ify Diala-Nettles, Committee Member, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Chief Academic Officer and Provost Sue Subocz, Ph.D.

Walden University 2024

Abstract

Strategies for Member Retention in Boutique Fitness Clubs

by

Jaime A. Kelly

MS, Walden University, 2017
BS, Columbia Southern University, 2014

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

April 2024

Abstract

In a saturated market with numerous fitness centers competing for attention, it can be challenging for boutique fitness clubs to stand out and retain loyal customers. The lack of effective strategies for member retention is a critical concern, given that sustained membership constitutes the primary revenue stream for boutique fitness club managers. Grounded in the composite conceptual framework of competitive advantage strategy and blue ocean theories, the purpose of this multiple-case study was to examine the strategies that boutique fitness club managers use for member retention. The participants were three boutique fitness club managers who had successfully implemented retention strategies in the U.S. state of Wyoming. Data were collected using semistructured interviews and reviewing websites and social media. Through thematic analysis, four overarching themes were identified: (a) engagement with members, (b) employee differentiation, (c) loyalty programs, and (d) facility conditions. A key recommendation is for boutique fitness club managers to proactively foster a sense of community through targeted engagement initiatives such as loyalty programs. The implications for social change include the potential for increased personal growth and wellness within the local community and workforce.

Strategies for Member Retention in Boutique Fitness Clubs

by

Jaime A. Kelly

MS, Walden University, 2017
BS, Columbia Southern University, 2014

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

April 2024

Table of Contents

List of Tables	iv
Section 1: Foundation of the Study	1
Background of the Problem	1
Problem and Purpose	2
Population and Sampling	3
Nature of the Study	4
Research Question	6
Interview Questions	6
Conceptual Framework	6
Operational Definitions	8
Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations	9
Assumptions	9
Limitations	9
Delimitations	10
Significance of the Study	10
Contribution to Business Practice	10
Implications for Social Change	11
A Review of the Professional and Academic Literature	11
Organization of the Literature Review	14
Competitive Advantage Theory Conceptual Framework	15

Blue Ocean Strategy Conceptual Framework	16
Strategies for the Sustainability of Businesses	19
Customer Retention	28
Literature Summary	53
Transition	54
Section 2: The Project	56
Purpose Statement	56
Role of the Researcher	56
Participants	60
Research Method and Design	62
Research Method	62
Research Design	63
Population and Sampling	64
Ethical Research	67
Data Collection Instruments	69
Data Collection Technique	70
Data Organization Technique	73
Data Analysis	73
Reliability and Validity	76
Reliability	76
Validity	

Transition and Summary	78
Section 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Change	80
Introduction	80
Presentation of the Findings	81
Theme 1: Engagement With Members	87
Theme 2: Employee Attributes	90
Theme 3: Loyalty Programs	93
Theme 4: Facility Condition	95
Applications to Professional Practice	96
Implications for Social Change	97
Recommendations for Action	98
Recommendations for Further Research	99
Reflections	101
Conclusion	102
References	104
Appendix A: Interview Questions	137
Appendix R. Interview Protocol	138

List of Tables

Table 1. Literature Review Sources	. 13
Table 2. Themes and Codes Related to Strategies for Retaining Members	. 86

Section 1: Foundation of the Study

In this study, I explored customer retention strategies implemented by managers of boutique fitness clubs. Such clubs are characterized as specialized fitness facilities renowned for providing tailored workout experiences that concentrate on distinct exercise modalities or training techniques. The participants, all of whom were boutique fitness club managers, outlined strategies they had used to retain customers in their fitness clubs. The results of this study reveal the most effective strategies for customer retention and may assist managers of boutique fitness clubs in developing strategies to ensure that customers stay loyal and retained within their fitness clubs. Implementing these strategies could ensure positive outcomes for both managers and customers, ensuring steady or increased revenue and the overall health and fitness of the club's members.

Background of the Problem

Data from the International Health, Racquet, and Sportsclub Association (IHRSA, 2019) show continued growth in the U.S. health club industry as of 2019. There has been a greater interest in emerging fitness clubs in recent years because the population has been more focused on health and fitness as they age, allowing the fitness industry to continue and maintain growth (Roth, 2019). In 2018, health club membership topped 183,000,000 users around the globe (IHRSA, 2019). Industry revenue totaled an estimated \$94,000,000,000 in 2018; the club count exceeded 210,000 facilities, and leading markets continued to show growth in the Americas and Europe (IHRSA, 2019).

However, as the fitness industry grows, a current challenge is understanding how to retain fitness club members. To stay competitive, a significant focus should include retaining customers through motivation and participation (Schroeder et al., 2017). Understanding the customers' expectations of their fitness gym could be vital to retaining them. The strategies managers implement for customer retention could lead to a competitive advantage and increased revenue. Therefore, the overall objective of this study was to determine what strategies boutique fitness clubs implement for member retention.

Problem and Purpose

It is challenging for companies to retain customers when operating in saturated markets (Höppner et al., 2020). The dropout rate at gyms within the U.S. is high, and more than 80% of fitness patrons leave the gym within 1 year of enrollment (Oliveira et al., 2021). The general business problem was that a loss in gym memberships affects annual revenue in fitness clubs. The specific business problem was that some boutique fitness club managers lack effective strategies for member retention.

The purpose of this qualitative multiple-case study was to determine the effective strategies boutique fitness club managers use for member retention. The target population consisted of fitness club managers from three boutique fitness clubs in the U.S. state of Wyoming. The sample was three club managers who had successfully implemented strategies for member retention by keeping their members past 1 year of enrollment.

Population and Sampling

The population of interest in this doctoral research study comprised boutique fitness club owners in Wyoming. Within the framework of multiple-case study research, it is customary to include from three to 10 participants who possess substantial knowledge of the research problem (Yin, 2018). By carefully selecting the units of observation and analysis, researchers can significantly enhance the data quality, thereby enriching its depth and richness (Roy et al., 2015). To ensure high-quality data acquisition, using purposeful sampling as a qualitative research technique is indispensable because it allows the researcher to intentionally select participants with expertise and experiences pertinent to the phenomenon under investigation (Palinkas et al., 2015; Yin, 2018).

Consequently, to address the research inquiry effectively, I employed purposeful sampling in selecting three boutique fitness club managers from Wyoming who had successfully implemented strategies aimed at member retention. These managers were recruited from distinct boutique fitness clubs operating in the area. Empirical data presented by Afiuc and Bonsu (2016) reveal a significant failure rate, approximately 20%, among small businesses in the United States within their inaugural year of operation. Therefore, the selected managers needed a minimum operational tenure of 1 year to ensure the inclusion of establishments with a proven track record of resilience. Thus, the eligibility criteria for participation were that individuals hold managerial

positions at boutique fitness clubs, possess clubs that have operated successfully for at least 1 year, and have experience implementing effective member retention strategies.

In qualitative research, data saturation assumes a critical role in ensuring the validity and accuracy of the findings (Guest et al., 2020). Data saturation is typically employed as a criterion for determining the sample size, indicating the point at which additional data collection ceases to yield new insights and when information redundancy becomes evident (Braun & Clarke, 2021). To maximize the likelihood of reaching data saturation, I employed methodological triangulation as recommended by Natow (2020). To explore this approach, I utilized a couple of data collection methods, including interviews and document reviews, to comprehensively explore the phenomenon under investigation. Through this comprehensive data collection approach, I achieved data saturation, bolstering the validity of the research findings.

Nature of the Study

The three research methods are qualitative, quantitative, and mixed. I chose qualitative methodology for this study. Researchers implementing a qualitative approach involving interviews use open-ended questions to obtain in-depth data regarding participants' experiences (Barnham, 2015). Qualitative methodology aligned with the study's purpose because it allowed me to ask open-ended questions to explore the strategies some boutique fitness club managers use to increase member retention. A quantitative researcher uses numerical analysis to examine specific constructs to test hypotheses about the relationships between variables (Murshed & Zhang, 2016). The

quantitative methodology was not appropriate for this study because its purpose required neither examining relationships between independent and dependent variables nor using numerical analysis to examine specific constructs to test hypotheses. Mixed-methods researchers incorporate elements from both qualitative and quantitative methods (Fitzgerald et al., 2015). A mixed-methods study was not suitable because I did not need to incorporate a quantitative component to address the research question.

I reviewed three qualitative designs for a qualitative study on member retention: phenomenology, ethnography, and case study. Phenomenological researchers use indepth interviews to understand better the personal meanings of individuals' experiences and their interpretation of the world (Gill, 2014). The phenomenological design was not appropriate for my study because the purpose was not to explore the personal meanings of participants' experiences to identify and explore managers' retention strategies. In ethnography, researchers observe a specific group of people in the field over a period of time (Torres, 2016). The ethnography design was not applicable, considering the purpose of my study was to identify and explore strategies that managers currently use rather than observing a specific group culture of people over a period of time. Case study researchers explore elements of a situation with one or more participants and data types (Yin, 2018). Single-case studies represent a critical or unique case used in single organizations (Yin, 2018). I chose not to conduct a single-case study because the study intended to replicate the effective strategies of successful boutique managers across cases in different organizations. The multiple-case design considers two or more cases and compares the

findings across cases. I, therefore, chose to conduct a multiple-case study to determine and compare the effective strategies successful boutique managers use for member retention.

Research Question

What effective strategies do boutique fitness club managers use for member retention?

Interview Questions

- 1. What strategies did you use to retain members?
- 2. How did you determine what strategies were effective for member retention?
- 3. What strategies did you find most useful in retaining members?
- 4. What strategies did you find least helpful in retaining members?
- 5. How did your strategies in retaining your members differ from those you used to obtain members?
- 6. What key obstacles did you face when implementing strategies for member retention?
- 7. How did you address the key obstacles you faced when implementing your strategies?
- 8. What additional information would you like to add that pertains to the development, implementation, and improvements to strategies you use in retaining members?

Conceptual Framework

I based the study's composite conceptual framework on two theories: Porter's (1985) competitive advantage theory, also known as competitive advantage strategy, and

Kim and Mauborgne's (2005) blue ocean theory, also known as blue ocean strategy.

Porter (2008) used the competitive advantage theory to explain how competitive advantage grows out of the value the organization creates for buyers and exceeds the firm's cost of creating what buyers are willing to pay. The competitive advantage theory is based on three approaches to generic strategy that organizational leaders can follow: cost leadership, differentiation strategy, and focus strategy. Porter claimed that specializing in one strategic approach is best. As applied to this study, the competitive advantage theory was used to describe the strategies boutique fitness managers used to develop successful competitive strategies that led to a strategic advantage in a growing industry to increase the retention of members and create a profit.

Kim and Mauborgne's (2005) blue ocean strategy focuses on creating a new market and reducing the threat of competition by simultaneously pursuing differentiation and low cost. In contrast, "red oceans" produce goods similar to their competitors and struggle with market rivals (Bretcu, 2018). A firm's existing capabilities enable managers to decide whether their firms are suitable for the blue ocean strategy or should compete in the red ocean (Rafique et al., 2015). Blue oceans are all those industries that are not in existence today and where demand is created, not fought over (Agnihotri, 2016). The growing demand for customers in today's global marketplace encourages companies to begin operations or diversify into the market to meet customer requirements.

Furthermore, evidence suggests that if industry leaders focus on targeting current customers rather than trying to gain new customers, they will successfully create blue

oceans (Agnihotri, 2016). Boutique fitness managers might use the blue ocean strategy to compete with larger fitness clubs to retain customers by creating demand from an untapped market. The composite conceptual framework of Porter's (1985) competitive advantage theory and Kim and Mauborgne's (2005) blue ocean theory could assist in identifying and understanding the strategies boutique fitness club managers develop and implement to break away from their competition and generate a greater value for the firm by making products and services more desirable through the implementation of either cost leadership strategies, differentiation strategies, or focus strategies to increase member retention.

Operational Definitions

Customer loyalty: A customer's desire to return to an establishment or continue to consume a product or service supplied by an organization (Ismail & Yunan, 2016).

Customer perceived value: The customer's assessment of the exchange of time, money, or energy compared to the services or items received (Hapsari et al., 2016).

Customer satisfaction: The result of a customer's evaluation of whether the performance of a product or service meets or exceeds their expectations (Prayag et al., 2019).

Service quality: A metric that consists of five dimensions: (a) reliability (how accurately and dependably the firm performs the services it promised), (b) tangibility (what facilities, staff, and equipment the firm possesses), (c) responsiveness (how quickly they provide their service and responsiveness), (d) empathy (how much-individualized

attention staff convey to the customer), and (e) assurance (how well the employees know the industry and apply their knowledge to gain the trust of the customers; Herstein et al., 2018).

Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations

Assumptions

Assumptions are thoughts believed to be true by the researcher but cannot be verified (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). The participants of this study were three boutique fitness club managers in Wyoming. My first assumption was that participants would answer the interview questions accurately and honestly. My second assumption was that the data collection methods of interviews and a review of company documents would provide enough data to answer the research question. Furthermore, I assumed that the participants would have the experience to provide valuable information on successful strategies concerning customer retention.

Limitations

Limitations are possible weaknesses the researcher cannot control (Horga et al., 2014). A limitation of the study was that the club managers may not have remembered all of the strategies they used for member retention. Another limitation was the time limit to participate in the interview and the member checking process. Furthermore, the participants may not have disclosed their successful strategies for fear of competition.

Delimitations

Delimitations are the study's boundaries that indicate the broadness of the study's transferability (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). The scope of this study reflects only the strategies of boutique fitness club managers who had successfully implemented strategies for member retention by keeping their members past 1 year of initial enrollment. This scope excludes those who may have different experiences or strategies within the first year, thereby narrowing the scope of the research to a specific subset of practitioners within the boutique fitness industry.

Significance of the Study

Contribution to Business Practice

Customer retention is costly for a firm and may fail due to a lack of guidance or actionable strategies (King et al., 2016). In the service industry, customers represent a revenue stream and are the key to long-term profitability for many companies (King et al., 2016). Furthermore, competitive advantage grows from the value the organization creates for buyers and exceeds the firm's cost of creating what buyers are willing to pay (Porter, 2008). Identifying successful strategies boutique fitness managers use for retention may create a competitive advantage and increase revenue and long-term profitability. The use of these strategies may help boutique fitness clubs build a viable business model to enhance their competitive position through differentiation, focus, or cost leadership.

Implications for Social Change

The percentage of U.S. adults aged 20 and over with obesity in 2016 was 39.8% (Thompson, 2017). Fitness club memberships can be perceived as a vital expense as health campaigns continue to spread awareness of the health benefits (Roth, 2019). The implications for positive social change consist of creating healthier communities. Boutique fitness clubs that remain competitive and maintain customer retention by providing fitness services are directly linked to healthier communities in the U.S. Furthermore, growing demand for results-driven gyms that can help individuals achieve fitness goals is expected to continue to drive business growth and promote the development of individual worth (Kercher et al., 2021). Business growth in this sector may bring new job opportunities to local communities, increasing tax revenues and benefiting citizens.

A Review of the Professional and Academic Literature

The purpose of this qualitative multiple-case study was to determine the effective strategies boutique fitness club managers use for member retention. This literature review aims to provide published research and documentation on boutique fitness club managers' effective strategies for member retention. Scheerder et al. (2020) estimated that future growth in the European fitness industry will be 4.6% annually, increasing the number of competitors. Similarly, Štajer et al. (2022) asserted that the fitness industry grows annually worldwide. Therefore, understanding these fitness clubs' offerings may help

leaders decide what strategies to implement to influence customers to renew their memberships.

Similarly, Farida and Setiawan (2022) asserted that organizations that adeptly execute a well-aligned business strategy are poised to contend effectively with other rivals. This ability guarantees the organization's long-term survival over a substantial period. The majority of the publication dates in the literature review are within 5 years of my study completion. The references comprise 117 peer-reviewed articles, books, and book chapters to support the study, with 72% of these sources published within 5 years of my 2024 anticipated graduation date (see Table 1).

Table 1

Literature Review Sources

Characteristic	No.	%
Published within 5 years of 2024	83	72
Published more than 5 years of 2024	34	28
Peer-reviewed source published within 5 years of 2024	83	72
Total peer-reviewed source published more than 5 years of	23	28
2024		
Total no. of sources used	117	

The literature review conducted for this doctoral research encompassed an examination of relevant sources, including published books, government websites, and peer-reviewed journal articles. To access a comprehensive range of scholarly material, I searched various Walden University Library databases and search engines, such as Academic Search Complete, Business Source Complete, SAGE Premier, Google Scholar, ProQuest Central, and ProQuest Dissertations and Theses Global. Notably, all the articles accessed for this review were derived from peer-reviewed journals. Peer-reviewed journals ensure the credibility and rigor of the sources (Kharasch et al., 2021). Keyword searches were conducted utilizing terms such as *competitive advantage theory*, *customer retention*, *blue ocean*, *customer satisfaction*, *customer loyalty*, *differentiation*, *cost leadership*, *customer value*, *service quality*, *fitness industry*, *service industry*, *boutique fitness clubs*, and *innovation*. This systematic approach to the literature review facilitated a comprehensive exploration of the relevant scholarly material and contributed to the establishment of a strong theoretical foundation for the research.

Organization of the Literature Review

In this literature review, I provide an overview of two theories: Porter's (1985) competitive advantage theory, also known as competitive advantage strategy, and Kim and Mauborgne's (2005) blue ocean theory, also known as blue ocean strategy. These theories highlight the importance of using a differentiation strategy and/or a cost leadership strategy approach to create value for the customer. Although both theories consider the two variables of differentiation and cost leadership, it is unclear whether using an "either/or" approach or an "and, and" approach is best for customer retention in boutique fitness clubs.

The determinants of customer retention in the context of boutique fitness clubs are customer value, customer satisfaction, customer loyalty, customer relationships, and service quality. These themes emerged from the analysis of relevant literature. Xu et al. (2021) supported the significance of customer retention in the fitness industry, emphasizing the strong influence of service quality on retention outcomes. Thus, comprehending customer retention is crucial in determining the most suitable strategy for effectively retaining customers, whether it be differentiation or cost leadership. I used the identified themes to structure the discussion on customer retention within boutique fitness clubs, providing a framework for understanding and exploring the factors contributing to retaining customers in this context.

Competitive Advantage Theory Conceptual Framework

Leaders widely embrace Porter's (1985) competitive advantage theory as a dominant framework for sustaining their competitive advantage. Initially proposed by Porter in 1985, this theory has received substantial research attention and is acknowledged as a highly effective approach in the business strategy literature (Block et al., 2015). By leveraging Porter's framework, organizational leaders can strategically position themselves in the market and gain a competitive edge over their rivals by developing approximate generic strategies (Gnizy, 2020). The extensive research and recognition of Porter's competitive advantage theory underscores its significance as a strategic tool for firms seeking to achieve and maintain a competitive advantage.

Competitive advantage emerges from the ability of a firm's leaders to create value for their buyers that surpasses the cost incurred in its creation. Porter (1985) identified two fundamental competitive advantages: cost leadership and differentiation. However, these strategies target specific customer groups or industry segments, necessitating the development of three distinct and mutually exclusive generic strategies within Porter's competitive advantage theory: cost leadership, differentiation, and focus (Hales & McLarney, 2017). Cost leadership entails minimizing costs to offer services at a competitive, low price point. At the same time, differentiation focuses on creating unique products or services that enable a firm to command higher prices. In contrast, the focus strategy involves offering specialized services to a targeted market.

Generic strategies are important to gain a competitive advantage (Okatahi et al., 2021). Similarly, Hales and McLarney (2017) underscored the significance of Porter's (1985) competitive advantage theory, emphasizing the essential nature of these three generic strategies in achieving a sustainable competitive position. It is crucial for firm leaders to select and commit to one of these strategies to avoid being "caught in the middle." Being caught in the middle would leave the firm at a disadvantage, lacking a distinct competitive edge compared to cost leaders, differentiators, or focusers. Therefore, by deliberately selecting and effectively implementing one of these strategies, firm leaders can enhance their competitive position in the market and achieve long-term success.

Blue Ocean Strategy Conceptual Framework

The second component of the conceptual framework is the blue ocean strategy. The business market can be divided into two distinct realms: red oceans and blue oceans. Red oceans encompass the existing market space, characterized by fierce business competition, often resulting in intense rivalry and limited growth opportunities (Kim & Mauborgne, 2005). The term "red ocean" originates from the cut-throat nature of competition in these industries, where businesses vie for a larger share of the existing demand through a value/cost trade-off approach. This strategy has been a prevailing paradigm for more than 2 decades. However, as red oceans become increasingly crowded, their growth potential diminishes (Kim & Mauborgne, 2005). Enterprises adhering to the red ocean approach primarily concentrate on establishing a market stance

capable of outperforming competitors. In contrast, proponents of the blue ocean strategy pursue an alternative route known as value innovation, which centers on enhancing value generation for purchasers and the organization (Devi et al., 2021).

Although red oceans consist of businesses competing harder for a smaller market share, blue oceans leave many opportunities for company leaders to expand through innovation and grab a more significant market share to increase profits and growth.

Furthermore, empirical research establishes a strong correlation between adopting the blue ocean strategy and bolstering sustainable competitive advantage among studied firms through innovation. Researchers Massoudi and Ahmed (2021) recommended that company leaders prioritize the innovation indicator, fostering unique brands and uncompetitive markets, amplifying market shares.

Similarly, in service industries, Kankam-Kwarteng et al. (2022) asserted the critical significance of directing attention toward brand innovation and refining service packages. This contention underscores the imperative for firms to curate novel service bundles. However, concurrent with this endeavor, it remains paramount for organizations to guarantee the adept training of their personnel concerning the intricacies of their services, thereby ensuring a seamless alignment with the tenets of brand innovation. This view resonates within the broader discourse on service industry evolution, where the orchestration of service package innovation and the cultivation of employee expertise are pivotal determinants in fostering sustainable brand development (Kankam-Kwarteng et al., 2022). The sentiment that employee expertise is critical in innovation is supported by

other researchers, such as Ziyae et al. (2022), who stated that management and expertise are vital to innovation. Likewise, Li et al. (2021) posited that human capital forms the cornerstone of innovation in service industries, encompassing the intellectual capacity and skills of the workforce. This essential asset spurs creative ideas and ensures their successful execution, thus driving service businesses' progress and competitive advantage. Therefore, if firm leaders align their activities with differentiation through innovation, they will move their firms out of those red oceans and into blue oceans where competition is irrelevant.

The blue ocean theory is based on value innovation where differentiation and low cost are achieved simultaneously and when utility and cost are aligned (Hajar et al., 2021; Kim & Mauborgne, 2005). Kim and Mauborgne (2005) identified a four field of action structure using differentiation and low cost simultaneously: reduce, eliminate, create, and raise to create value. Blue oceans are considered an unknown and nonexistent market space (Kim & Mauborgne, 2005). Blue oceans are the untapped market space that can be an opener for growth. In an empirical investigation focused on higher education, distinct cohorts of students were subjected to divergent pedagogical interventions, with one subset receiving comprehensive instruction in the blue ocean strategy framework while the other cohort did not (Aguirre Fernández Bravo & Guindal Pintado, 2020). The ensuing analysis revealed that the cohort exposed to the strategic training exhibited a heightened propensity to engender value within prospective business enterprises, consequently manifesting a heightened proclivity for triumph in future entrepreneurial

undertakings, juxtaposing to their non-trained counterparts. Therefore, creating value is important in blue oceans. The logic of blue oceans is market-creating innovation with value, which cuts out competitors and does not dispute the market while creating a new source of demand (Vieira & Ferreira, 2018). Henceforth, suppose firm leaders use differentiation and low cost simultaneously. In that case, they can keep their cost of differentiation down and provide a product or service at a lower cost to the customer, potentially leading to customer retention.

Strategies for the Sustainability of Businesses

Although Porter's competitive advantage theory has garnered success among business leaders, ongoing discussions persist among researchers regarding the effectiveness of solely executing one of the three generic strategies: differentiation, cost leadership, or focus. Băcanu (2020) studied the Romanian economy and found that Porter's generic strategies, emphasizing either differentiation or cost leadership, might have been achievable during a prior phase of the economy, characterized by a greater prevalence of state ownership compared to the present. Nevertheless, formulating a strategy centered on differentiation or low cost seems to lack feasibility in the current context. Similarly, Leny and Hilda (2021) found that concurrently utilizing all three subaspects of Porter's competitive advantage theory resulted in a notably elevated net profit margin. Individually, the implementation of differentiation strategies demonstrated a higher net profit margin.

In contrast, cost leadership and focus strategies did not exhibit a discernible impact on the net profit margin. Other scholars have argued for the merits of a hybrid theory that combines differentiation and cost leadership, suggesting that this approach can create a stronger competitive advantage by generating customer value. Researchers supported this notion by demonstrating that integrating differentiation and low prices in a hybrid strategy can lead to profitability in untapped market spaces called blue oceans (Agnihotri, 2016).

Similarly, Veliyath and Fitzgerald (2000) found evidence that combining differentiation and cost leadership can lead to superior performance and sustained competitive advantage. To further enhance the applicability of the competitive advantage theory in the contemporary business landscape, scholars such as Salavou (2015) have proposed the necessity of revising and rebalancing the theory and adapting it to address the prevailing challenges businesses encounter effectively. In a later study conducted by Salavou and Manolopoulos (2021), the researchers suggested that leaders of social businesses should pick either purely social approaches or mixed strategies to stand out and succeed in competitive markets. This helps them do good while also competing effectively with others. Adding to the discussion, Dannenbaum et al. (2020) suggested that business leaders achieve positive outcomes when they adopt a hybrid strategy not just to react to competition but also to stand out by introducing completely new value offerings and helping them succeed amidst growing competition. Therefore, in addition to exploring a hybrid approach, business leaders should consider other strategies that

contribute to business sustainability, regardless of whether the focus lies on differentiation, cost leadership, focus, or a combination of these strategies.

Although Porter's competitive advantage theory has been widely embraced, there are calls for incorporating a hybrid approach and revising the theory to better align with modern business challenges. Vieira and Ferreira (2020) found that most private fitness centers adopted a combination of strategies, while some also adopted a middle-of-the-road approach. Few centers strictly adhered to a single strategy. These outcomes also indicate that certain strategies yield improved results across specific indicators, though none of the strategies used by private fitness centers deliver consistent positive outcomes. Regardless of the chosen strategy, these businesses faced challenging financial circumstances.

Further, Vieira and Ferreira (2020) underscored the need for private fitness centers to reconsider and modify underperforming strategies. This implies the need to formulate novel strategies, such as the blue ocean strategy, prioritizing innovation and value creation. This approach focuses on rendering competition irrelevant by generating heightened value for customers and the company, thereby accessing untapped market segments. Combining differentiation and cost leadership strategies and considering other strategic combinations can enable firms to create customer value and gain a competitive advantage in dynamic markets.

Despite many topologies, other researchers propose that Porter's competitive advantage theory provides the most competitive and dominant business strategies

(Salavou, 2015). In the competitive advantage theory, firm leaders can create more value for a customer at a higher cost or create reasonable value at a lower price. Firm leaders need to choose between the two. However, Kim and Mauborgne (2005), founders of the blue ocean strategy, posited that value comes from simultaneously pursuing differentiation and low-cost strategies and is based on a reconstructionist view. While Porter's (1985) competitive advantage theory has shown excellent results, when the strategies stand alone, using the two strategies of cost and differentiation simultaneously described in blue ocean theory to create value may have advantages, keeping competition irrelevant. Therefore, further examination is needed to understand whether leaders of firms need to simply adapt one strategy over the other in an (either-or) strategy or use both strategies simultaneously in an (and-and) strategy to see which creates more value for a customer, thus leading to customer retention.

Differentiation Strategy

Differentiation is a strategy to gain loyal customers and set prices on goods or services. Differentiation distinguishes two or more things or people, and a marketing strategy distinguishes its products or services (Mishra & Dahr, 2020). The differentiation strategy happens when firms create a unique product or service for the customer (Salavou, 2015). Organizational culture, flexibility, structure, and organizational size emerge as pivotal factors for fostering innovation. Therefore, effective innovation strategies should prioritize these aspects (Hamid et al., 2022). The insights from these researchers provide indispensable direction for leaders within service organizations

striving to enhance their innovation endeavors, consequently fortifying their competitive standing. As the global business landscape intensifies in competitiveness, innovation has become an essential catalyst for growth and accomplishment. It is widely acknowledged that differentiation can substantially elevate buyer value and provide enterprises with the means to transcend the confines of rivalry, ultimately forging novel market spaces (Kim & Mauborgne, 1997, 1999).

The strategic practice of service or product differentiation empowers business leaders to command higher prices by enhancing perceived value and reducing price sensitivity. Porter (1985) asserted that differentiation nurtures brand loyalty, lessening the influence of competitive rivalry and price fluctuations. Quoquab et al. (2018) found that switching costs, acting as a quasi-moderator, impact brand loyalty. Intriguingly, customer satisfaction resulting from service differentiation held more sway in service switching than cost-related factors.

Adding to this discourse, Fook and Dastane (2021) illuminated the importance of loyalty programs in customer retention. This resonates with Ricadonna et al. (2021), whose study highlighted trust, brand image, and customer loyalty as pivotal factors affecting customer retention. Similarly, Vučković (2022) declared that repurchasing behavior is based on timely interventions. Specifically, Vučković's findings underscore the efficacy of initiating contact with users within a 30-day window following the culmination of their membership period; of particular significance is the observable trend among users who were the subject of telephonic outreach and subsequently affirmed their

intent to recommence their ticket procurement. Vučković suggested that sports center administrators should be poised to advocate for formulating and implementing a comprehensive customer loyalty program. As asserted by Porter (1985), differentiation fosters brand loyalty and diminishes price sensitivity.

Similarly, switching costs and satisfaction intertwine in service switching (Quoquab et al., 2018). Loyalty programs stand as a linchpin in customer engagement (Fook & Dastane, 2021). Trust, brand image, and loyalty converge to bolster retention (Ricadonna et al., 2021). These research strands weave a complex narrative of differentiation's impact, resonating across industries and dimensions of customer relationships.

Affuc and Bonsu (2016) argued that loyal customers are not adversely affected when organizations differentiate their products or services and introduce price increases. Furthermore, the researchers highlighted the role of differentiation in influencing customer behavior, loyalty, and price sensitivity. Differentiation creates value and reduces customers' sensitivity to price as they perceive unique and higher-quality offerings. Customer satisfaction resulting from service differentiation substantially influences service switching more than cost-related factors. By differentiating their products or services effectively, firms can charge higher prices without negatively impacting loyal customers. Understanding the relationship between differentiation, pricing, and customer satisfaction is crucial for firms seeking to set higher prices and enhance customer loyalty. By creating unique value through differentiation, firms can command higher prices,

compete with superior quality, and increase customer satisfaction. This, in turn, strengthens the likelihood of customer loyalty to the brand.

Cost Leadership Strategy

The cost leadership strategy offers distinct advantages in comparison to the differentiation strategy. The concept of competitive advantage is a critical concern for businesses worldwide due to its significance in enhancing profitability and productivity. As a result, organizations are compelled to dedicate extensive efforts and adopt relevant strategies to attain this competitive edge (Obeidat et al., 2021). Consequently, an alternative approach like cost leadership becomes crucial for companies lacking the necessary capital. Specifically, the low-cost strategy entails delivering value to consumers like other offerings but at a reduced expense (Porter, 1985). This approach revolves around skillfully pricing products and services to establish an optimal price range that resonates with consumers.

Supporting the rationale behind cost leadership, Hurley et al. (2020) delved into fitness centers, investigating the impact of pricing on re-engagement intentions. The findings revealed that individuals exhibit stronger re-engagement intentions, with frequent attendees being more sensitive to pricing influences. This research underscores the potency of cost leadership in shaping consumer behaviors, demonstrating its role in fostering customer loyalty and retention.

Contrary to misconceptions, the cost leadership strategy does not entail offering substandard products at lower prices. Instead, it necessitates meticulous implementation

to evade failure. In support of this, Block et al. (2015) discovered that necessity-based start-ups, characterized by limited capital and resource requirements, are more inclined to adopt a cost leadership strategy rather than differentiation. Similarly, Firoz Suleman et al. (2019) suggested that a cost leadership strategy can lead to exceptional performance. However, pursuing a differentiation strategy may prove more advantageous for pure online firms. The evidence unequivocally demonstrates that the cost leadership strategy does not involve compromising product quality. Instead, it necessitates meticulous implementation and cost efficiency to avert failure. The ease of implementation and lower costs associated with the cost leadership strategy make it an appealing option for numerous businesses. Nonetheless, the advantages of a cost leadership strategy may vary based on the industry and the specific context of the firm.

Selecting an appropriate strategy, whether cost leadership or differentiation, depends on several factors, including the type of industry in which the firm operates (Dannenbaum et al., 2020). While cost leadership can be advantageous for start-ups and certain contexts, businesses must maintain product quality and avoid substandard offerings (Block et al., 2015). Additionally, differentiation strategies may be more suitable for pure online firms seeking to stand out in a competitive digital marketplace (Firoz Suleman et al., 2019).

Although Porter's competitive advantage theory suggests using differentiation or cost leadership to gain a competitive advantage through a value-cost trade-off, Kim and Mauborgne's (2005) blue ocean strategy takes a different perspective and argues that

firms can use a differentiation strategy while lowering costs by opening up new market space. Blue ocean entrants design new products and services to increase perceived value while reducing costs and targeting customers who play in the red ocean (Devi et al., 2021).

In contrast to using differentiation and low cost simultaneously, Porter (2008) suggested that leaders using a differentiation strategy alone can increase the price because of the value created and decreasing price sensitivity. Still, this strategy leaves firms operating in red oceans against their competition. Using differentiation and low cost can be a barrier to new entrants and give firms a better market share (Chibuzor et al., 2018). Suppose firms can lower their price and differentiate their products or services. They will then create and capture new demand and break the value-cost trade-off, leading to customer retention and moving firms into the blue ocean where competition is irrelevant. It may be beneficial for managers to develop strategies that either follow an "either/or" approach, as the competitive advantage theory suggests, or an "and, and" approach, as the blue ocean strategy offers, to create customer value, leading to customer retention. Furthermore, managers must identify which strategy to use based on their capital. If a firm does not have the capital to pursue a differentiation strategy, then a cost leadership strategy may be more suitable to use over the more costly differentiation strategy.

Focus Strategy

Firms that want to focus on a target market segment should incorporate the focus strategy to keep current customers. The focus strategy has two different variants: cost

focus and differentiation focus. The firm must either use a cost focus within a targeted segment or a differentiation focus within a target segment. The target segments must have buyers with unique needs, or the delivery or production system must differ from other industry segments (Porter, 2008). In both cases, the firm must understand its target market better.

Targeting market segments is crucial, considering the organizational logic of customer base segmentation (Zureck, 2015). Regardless of the chosen targeting model, firm leaders must adjust to market transformations, such as new technologies, new entrants, and evolving customer preferences (Zureck, 2015). Boutique fitness clubs specializing in unique workout offerings have a distinct advantage in focusing on targeted segments through differentiation strategies or cost focus. By understanding their target segment and employing a targeted strategy, these clubs can retain current customers by providing a unique service or competitive prices. Hence, comprehending the factors that create customer value and satisfaction within the fitness industry is vital for enhancing member retention through differentiation and cost leadership.

Customer Retention

Pursuing effective customer retention strategies in business practice is considered crucial, aiming to attract new customers and cultivate ongoing patronage. Nevertheless, a prevalent pitfall involves investing in extravagant features without distinguishing between customer attraction and retention. Loyal repeat customers significantly contribute to revenue, underlining the need for managerial attention to attributes

conducive to customer retention (Capuano et al., 2021). To adeptly navigate this challenge and foster lasting customer relationships, business leaders can engage in meticulous planning and personalized service provisioning guided by recorded member preferences (Tsitskari et al., 2017). Management leadership necessitates diverse skills, encompassing relational marketing, quality service delivery, asset management, customer enrollment, and retention strategies. The phenomenon of customer churn, where customers prefer providers with superior products and competitive advantages (Sabbeh, 2018), underscores the need to comprehend retention determinants. Understanding retention motivations within fitness clubs aids robust strategy formulation, heightening service quality to elevate retention while curbing attrition and reinforcing the significance of solid customer relationships and consistent value delivery in fostering loyalty.

Customer Retention in Fitness Clubs

Boutique fitness club leaders differentiate themselves from big box gyms by focusing on group exercise and specializing in specific fitness areas within smaller-sized facilities ranging from 800 to 3,500 square ft (74 to 325 square m; IHRSA, 2019). They offer an intimate social environment, cross-functional training, results-driven small-group sessions, and personalized coaching regimens. These clubs cater to individuals' lifestyles and fitness goals, providing a unique experience compared to larger gyms. Retention strategies for boutique fitness clubs differ from those of their big-box counterparts, particularly when targeting the millennial demographic, which is crucial for health clubs (IHRSA, 2019). As core users, millennials are drawn to specific fitness settings like yoga,

HIIT, and kickboxing and are more likely to remain members and spend additional money if offered the desired services. Notably, boutique fitness club members are the least likely to be classified as infrequent users (IHRSA, 2019). With an emphasis on delivering cherished services, boutique fitness clubs must offer products and experiences that cultivate customer loyalty. This allegiance of customers subsequently translates into regular attendance and, consequently, contributes to the sustenance of customer retention (Yi et al., 2020).

Boutique fitness club leaders have the flexibility to price their services based on market demand and their unique offerings (IHRSA, 2019). Due to their distinctive and specialized approach, these club leaders may charge higher prices. In its 2019 global report, the IHRSA (2019) highlighted that higher-earning households comprise a significant portion of boutique club members. However, the report showed that it is crucial to consider the inactivity rates among individuals in the lowest income bracket, which are significantly higher compared to the highest income segment. Promoting small group training at a lower cost can effectively capture a larger market share and maintain customer loyalty among lower-income patrons.

Customer retention is crucial for firms in the fitness industry, as it impacts profitability and sustainability. The academic and professional field shows significant interest in understanding factors contributing to member retention in fitness clubs due to their impact on business profitability (Gonçalves, 2018). MacIntosh and Law (2015) highlighted that the average retention rate in the fitness industry ranges from 40% to

50%, emphasizing the importance of maintaining a solid customer base. Retaining existing customers is more cost-effective than acquiring new ones (MacIntosh & Law, 2015). In a competitive industry with low switching costs, it becomes essential for fitness clubs to focus on customer retention (Chibuzor et al., 2018). By understanding the factors that contribute to customer retention, managers can develop effective strategies to improve profitability and sustain their businesses (Mandal, 2016).

Furthermore, when considering the intention/exit discrepancy, fitness center managers must avoid assuming that individuals' intentions inevitably translate into customer departures. Abundant possibilities exist for managers to influence customers' decisions and alter their intentions, effectively fostering customer retention within their facilities (De Mesquita et al., 2023). Given the significance of customer retention in the fitness industry, further examination into the factors that influence customer retention and strategies for improving retention rates is necessary for the long-term success of fitness clubs.

Customer retention within the fitness industry is a complex interplay of various factors. Mandal (2016) recognized two pivotal variables - service quality and customer relationships - as key determinants of customer retention, particularly in the service sector. This sentiment is echoed by Weinstein (2020), who accentuated the indispensability of robust customer relationships for both business performance and retention rates. A comprehensive grasp of the significance of service quality, customer

relationships, and customer experience is vital for fitness managers aspiring to enhance customer retention and sustain competitiveness.

In this context, Ghadiri et al. (2021) added depth to the understanding of customer retention. The researchers articulated that customer retention pivots around five fundamental factors, as follows:

- customer relationship quality, customer experience quality, reputation,
 price, perceived value, and satisfaction;
- overall service quality, secondary services, and ethical climate;
- training type and schedule, location and accessibility, and social responsibility;
- interior design and equipment; and
- manager communication and trainer's competencies.

Within fitness clubs, customer retention is not solely driven by one aspect but rather by a synthesis of factors. For instance, Gonçalves (2018) highlighted customer well-being, facilities and equipment, and expectations as pivotal variables influencing member retention. Cultivating a positive and supportive environment aligned with customer expectations is crucial for sustaining customer relationships. This sentiment finds resonance in the study of Yusof et al. (2018), who accentuated the multifaceted nature of service quality across dimensions in forging customer satisfaction and fostering membership renewal. Furthermore, Esentaş et al. (2020) scored the significance of how service quality impacts customer preferences and satisfaction levels. To thrive in the

competitive fitness landscape, industry leaders should strategically integrate the insights from these studies. Enhancing service quality, fostering strong customer relationships, and delivering exceptional customer experiences are pillars of effective customer retention strategies.

Customer Loyalty

Loyalty and retention are pivotal for organizations seeking a competitive edge (Kangu et al., 2017). Customer loyalty's worth as a valuable intangible asset, vital for persistent competitive advantage and superior performance, is emphasized by Hajar et al. (2020). Demonstrating the financial importance of loyalty, Singh and Singh (2016) revealed that a modest group of loyal customers, even at 20%, could contribute substantially, up to 80%, of an organization's revenue. Accentuating the necessity of retaining profitable and loyal consumers, Kangu et al. (2017) highlighted its contribution to nurturing competitive advantage. Fostering a competitive edge significantly reinforces customer loyalty in the context of fitness clubs. Behnam et al. (2021) found that the relationship between customer knowledge management and consumer loyalty was scrutinized, unveiling the intricate nexus involving perceived service quality and psychological engagement. The findings strongly validate the robust correlation between customer knowledge management and consumer loyalty. Particularly notable is customer knowledge management's capability to enhance perceived service quality, catalyzing heightened psychological engagement between consumers and their respective sports clubs.

Value

Enhancing flexibility significantly impacts the augmentation of customer retention. Therefore, to cultivate customer retention, it becomes imperative to elevate customer value (Dewobroto et al., 2021). Numerous researchers have shown that customer value is a key factor in fostering customer loyalty (Hidayat & Amalia, 2023; Paulose & Shakeel, 2022). By offering products or services that meet customer demands and provide benefits, firms can create value for customers. Therefore, fitness club leaders who prioritize creating value for customers are likelier to retain them as loyal patrons.

A value proposition is crucial for leaders to maintain competitiveness (Porter, 1985). By adopting a differentiation or low-cost strategy, firms can gain a competitive advantage and create value. The price of products or services plays a significant role in creating value (Porter, 1985). Creating value can involve offering lower costs than competitors while offering similar benefits or unique services that justify a higher price. In the realm of boutique fitness clubs, the adoption of attractive pricing models, regular equipment updates, and the periodic revitalization and maintenance of amenities surfaced as the primary strategies for augmenting member retention rates (Tsitskari & Batrakoulis, 2021). When renewing fitness center memberships, the most crucial factor was the price (Sevilmiş et al., 2023). Hence, the pricing strategy directly influences customer repurchase behavior, and fitness clubs can create value by effectively pricing their products, potentially increasing customer perceived value and encouraging repurchase. A value proposition, therefore, is vital for boutique fitness clubs to remain competitive.

Understanding the target market and implementing an effective pricing strategy that aligns with customer perceptions will be crucial for customer retention and repurchase behavior.

The indicated researchers highlight diverse methods for customer value creation beyond pricing. Vieira and Ferreira (2018) demonstrated that service quality attributes, such as member courtesy, willingness to assist, facility upkeep, cleanliness, and staff expertise, yield value surpassing that of lower-priced fitness clubs. Concurrently, studies by Fernández-Martínez et al. (2020), García-Pascual et al. (2020), and Nazari (2022) underscored the relationship between service quality and perceived value. This relationship, in turn, significantly impacts customer satisfaction and loyalty, highlighting its paramount importance in retaining customers within sports and fitness centers (Min, 2022). Notably, service quality attributes and cost efficiency are two distinct avenues for value creation. However, both pathways converge in potential to serve as precursors to customer retention.

Value Cocreation. Value cocreation forms the cornerstone of value generation and fulfillment for customers and organizations, constituting a pivotal source of differentiation. Researchers have demonstrated that co-creation practices instigate a transformative leap in value generation, thereby fostering enhanced customer retention rates (Worlu & Sunny, 2021). Furthermore, Tran and Vu (2021) underscored that vulnerable service consumers, who lack direct control and are reliant on external factors for value creation, are significantly impacted by cocreation behaviors.

In a parallel context, fitness clubs are finding success by implementing deposit contracts through social media platforms. This approach not only increases buyers' purchase intentions but also enhances their sense of behavior control (Fogel & Ustoyev, 2021). The fitness industry leverages social media as a potent value driver, relying on transparent and persuasive messaging to maintain customer interest (Melendez Araya et al., 2022). An emerging trend, "#fitspiration," involves the use of platforms like Instagram to disseminate fitness-related content, with empirical evidence demonstrating a positive link between exposure to this hashtag and individuals' engagement in workout activities (DiBisceglie & Arigo, 2021; Toffoletti & Thorpe, 2021).

Moreover, the pandemic prompted influencers to pivot to live content, effectively addressing disruptions and sustaining engagement and retention (Godefroy, 2020). Social media platforms foster a sense of belonging, motivation, and connectivity among diverse demographic segments, ultimately boosting customer satisfaction and retention within fitness clubs (Carter & Alexander, 2020; Geravandi, 2021). Notably, user-generated content aids in customer acquisition while maintaining a strong social media presence instills accountability and empowerment, shaping positive attitudes toward fitness (Štajer et al., 2022; You & Joshi, 2020).

In the dynamic landscape of the fitness industry, the role of social media is undeniable in driving value. Transparent and engaging communication on these platforms is crucial for sustaining customer interest. Recent research highlights how influencers' adaptation to live content during the pandemic underscored the pivotal nature of online

presence. Furthermore, social media's capacity to foster community, motivation, and engagement across various demographics solidifies its role in enhancing customer satisfaction and loyalty, emphasizing the potent fusion of digital connectivity and value creation in the realm of fitness.

Furthermore, Cannon et al. (2021) demonstrated that customer retention strategies backed by verifiable disclosures, such as social media, yielded greater effectiveness. Such disclosures fostered credibility, reinforcing the trust between customers and the business. Raiol's study (2020) accentuated the significance of brand positioning through advertising campaigns, social media, and digital marketing for enhancing customer retention and diminishing attrition within fitness gyms. Additionally, Raiol's findings emphasized the pivotal role of a dedicated client communication channel that furnishes comprehensive details about the gym's offerings, further fortifying customer retention. Collaborative engagement, credibility-building through transparent disclosures, strategic brand positioning, and effective communication channels are the cornerstones of fostering customer retention within the fitness industry. The convergence of these findings accentuates the multi-faceted approach required to secure lasting customer relationships in this dynamic and competitive landscape.

Customer Relationship Management

Building strong customer relationships is crucial for retaining clients in the fitness industry. In fitness, customer relationships, product quality, and marketing all impact satisfaction and loyalty, which in turn affect how long customers stay, and according to

Ramovš and Milfelner (2023), there is a positive relationship between satisfaction and organizational reputation. To achieve satisfaction, companies need to focus on making customers happy (Weinstein, 2020). Prioritizing human interaction with customers surpasses the mere conveyance of pertinent information. This approach empowers individuals and substantially influences customer retention outcomes (Kataria et al., 2023). Good customer relationships not only keep clients but also help the business overall. This aligns with a core principle in marketing: understanding what customers want. Mandal (2016) also pointed out that customer relationships directly impact how long they stick around, so investing in relationships helps businesses know what matters to clients and keeps them around.

In fitness, staff–customer relationships are vital. Trust between them leads to happy customers who stay loyal. Understanding what traits in fitness staff build trust and loyalty is crucial. Researchers emphasized the importance of positive experiences and good communication through customer relationship management for business success (Hawkins & Hoon, 2020; Pashaie et al., 2022). This matches Larsson and Broström's (2020) findings, which highlighted themes like proactive retention, innovation, and value creation, all aided by customer relationship management. Hawkins and Hoon also asserted that listening to customer feedback, empathy, and care is crucial for this process. Likewise, Chikako and Hamu (2021) showed that building trust comes from understanding and personalized attention, which mirrors the heart of customer relationship management. The fitness industry's growth depends on solid customer

relationships, which aligns with a focus on customer preferences and customer relationship management practices for satisfaction, loyalty, and retention. Scholarly work and theories emphasize these points, stressing the importance of focusing on customer relationships to ensure long-term success.

Employee Differentiation. Manager knowledge plays a pivotal role in differentiating a business from its competition. This differentiation becomes particularly crucial for small enterprises, as their progression and expansion heavily rely on internal capabilities, emphasizing managers' or owners' expertise and competencies (Rusu, 2021). This approach guarantees that the growth of these entities is deeply anchored in their intrinsic strengths, specifically within the knowledge and skills possessed by their managerial or ownership personnel (Rusu, 2021).

In tandem, employee differentiation wields considerable influence over customer relationships, as the proficiency and capabilities of employees constitute intangible assets pivotal to the operations of service companies. These employees' expertise and skills form the bedrock of service delivery, holding a crucial role in shaping customer experiences and perceptions. Some managers have articulated that service quality emanates not from machines but from the staff, elevating instructors' contributions as a key differentiation factor (León-Quismondo et al., 2020). Ghahroudi et al. (2018) maintained that the intangible qualities of employees' knowledge and skillsets hold paramount importance, underscoring the necessity for businesses to uphold and nurture these attributes.

In contrast to Ghahroudi's findings, Glaveli et al. (2021) posited that employees' technical skills do not directly impact customer satisfaction or trust in the fitness industry. Instead, Glaveli et al. emphasized the significance of practical communication skills in fostering customer satisfaction and trust. Their study highlighted that the quality of interaction facilitated by good communication skills tailored to empathy emerged as a significant antecedent to customer satisfaction and trust, allowing for a better understanding of customer needs. Notably, communication skills become essential for customers who are inexperienced and require assistance with working out programs and equipment. By focusing on empathetic and informative communication, fitness club employees may foster trust and understanding with customers if they address members' specific needs and ensure positive interaction.

Service Quality

Turning attention to another significant determinant, service quality emerges as a pivotal factor that notably influences customer retention. Firms should aim to achieve a service offering that effectively resonates with their customer demographic (Priilaid et al., 2020). Service quality within the fitness industry encompasses a multifaceted construct marked by elevated customer expectations and specific requisites (Tsitskari et al., 2017).

This paradigm is expounded by Herstein et al. (2018), who delineated a quintet of pivotal dimensions characterizing service quality within fitness clubs: reliability, tangibility, responsiveness, empathy, and assurance. These dimensions collectively encompass the fitness establishment's adeptness in the accurate and consistent delivery of

pledged services, the caliber of facilities, personnel, and equipment, the timeliness of service provision, the bestowal of personalized attention, and the staff's acumen in industry knowledge and cultivating customer trust.

Very similarly, Ferreira (2023) delved into the multifaceted determinants of customer satisfaction in fitness center service-oriented enterprises. Facility quality, instructor expertise, reception staff efficacy, pricing structures, supplementary services, service recovery effectiveness, service assurance, online marketing impact, and customer relationship dynamics emerged as significant contributors to customer satisfaction.

Similarly, within the sports industry, Ruihley et al. (2020) emphasized that sports commitment is closely tied to core service aspects, staff competence, facility quality, management effectiveness, and participant interactions. In line with this, Nursanti and Ndayisenga (2021) suggested that staff, programs, facilities, exercise rooms, and equipment collectively constitute the spectrum of service quality in fitness clubs. The synergy between these research findings fosters loyalty and sustained involvement, thereby reinforcing customer allegiance and retention through the delivery of exceptional services.

Within the context of fitness centers' clientele, these dimensions highlight the pivotal role of physical attributes, the consistency of service provision, the ability of fitness center staff to instill confidence and trust, and the individualized attention to the club's members are essential components of service quality (Peitzika et al., 2020). This

comprehensive approach to service quality enhances customer satisfaction and loyalty, establishing a firm foundation for long-term engagement and retention.

Service quality in the fitness industry is complex, as customers have high expectations and specific demands (Tsitskari et al., 2017). Herstein et al. (2018) identified five dimensions of service quality in fitness clubs: reliability, tangibility, responsiveness, empathy, and assurance. These dimensions encompass the accurate and dependable delivery of services, the quality of facilities and equipment, the promptness of service, individualized attention, and the ability of employees to build trust through their industry knowledge. As the fitness industry continues to evolve, the upcoming acts of service quality play a pivotal role in motivating customers, enhancing customer retention, enabling differentiation from competitors, and adapting to emerging trends. By consistently delivering exceptional service experiences, fitness clubs can foster strong customer motivation, cultivate long-term customer loyalty, differentiate themselves in a competitive marketplace, and effectively respond to fitness enthusiasts' evolving demands and preferences.

Effect of Service Quality on Customer Motivation. There are many reasons individuals become members of a fitness club. Some individuals want to improve their health. Others feel a sense of belongingness; some become members because they want to look better, because of the health benefits they receive, or because it may be cheaper than buying individual equipment for their home. All of these reasons reflect individual needs. To facilitate those needs, fitness club managers need to develop strategies to

understand the motives of their members to cater to their individual needs to keep them coming back.

Gibson (2004) examined the three prominent motivational theories in the sport and recreation industry: Murray's theory of needs (1938), Maslow's hierarchy of needs theory (1943), and Berlyne's optimum stimulation level theory (1960). Murray (1938) proposed that individuals have psychogenic needs, such as achievement, recognition, and exhibition, which significantly influence their actions and decision-making. This aligns with Porter's competitive advantage theory, emphasizing the significance of understanding customer needs and providing unique value propositions to gain a competitive edge in the market. Applying Murray's theory, boutique fitness club managers can recognize the importance of addressing their members' psychogenic needs, such as achievement and recognition. By offering tailored and challenging workout programs that allow members to track their progress and receive recognition for their accomplishments, boutique fitness clubs can enhance members' motivation and commitment to their fitness journey.

Likewise, Maslow's (1943) hierarchy of needs theory presents a hierarchical structure of human needs, starting from basic physiological needs and progressing to self-actualization. While Porter's competitive advantage theory primarily focuses on achieving differentiation and cost leadership, Maslow's theory takes a broader perspective, considering emotional and psychological aspects that may be crucial in shaping customer preferences and fostering customer loyalty. Maslow's hierarchy of needs theory becomes

valuable in understanding the diverse range of needs that boutique fitness club members may have. Smith et al. (2021) found that a considerable portion of the sedentary individuals (approximately 75%) enrolled in their trial disclosed having existing health conditions. From the researchers' findings, they asserted that family physicians and other healthcare providers could play a pivotal role in encouraging the utilization of recreation-like facilities among their inactive patients. This scenario aligns with Maslow's hierarchy of needs, particularly physiological and safety needs. Individuals with health conditions may prioritize their basic physiological well-being and seek safety in suitable physical activities under healthcare professionals' guidance. Beyond meeting basic physiological needs, such as fitness and health improvement, boutique clubs can strive to create an environment that fosters a sense of belonging and self-actualization. This may involve promoting a positive and supportive community among members and encouraging self-discovery and personal growth through fitness activities.

Furthermore, Berlyne's (1960) optimum stimulation level theory posits that individuals seek an optimal level of stimulation or novelty in their experiences. This concept relates to the blue ocean strategy, which encourages businesses to create uncontested market spaces by offering innovative and novel solutions. Berlyne's theory and the blue ocean strategy recognize the importance of providing unique and stimulating experiences to attract and retain customers. In line with Berlyne's optimum stimulation level theory, boutique fitness clubs can focus on delivering novel and stimulating fitness experiences to attract and retain their members. By offering unique and varied workout

classes, incorporating innovative training techniques, and continually updating their fitness programs, boutique clubs can keep their members engaged and motivated to participate regularly.

Integrating these insights into strategic decision-making enhances businesses' ability to cater effectively to customer needs, fostering long-term loyalty and retention in a competitive landscape. Addressing customer needs and enhancing external stimuli become paramount for motivating fitness club members and encouraging repeat patronage. Value creation, customer satisfaction, and service quality are crucial for customer retention. Huang and Lin (2020) highlighted that an individual's emotional well-being is linked to their perceived service quality. By considering insights from Murray, Maslow, and Berlyne's theories, businesses can craft strategies that attract and retain customers, leading to sustainable success.

Effects of Service Quality on Customer Retention (Loyalty). Extensive research indicates a strong relationship between service quality and customer retention within the fitness industry and low cost within the service industry (Mishra & Dahr, 2020; Porter, 1985; Quoquab et al., 2018). Achieving customer satisfaction through service quality leads to higher customer retention (Ghahroudi et al., 2018). Health and fitness managers should prioritize service quality to increase customer numbers, satisfaction, and loyalty (Yusof et al., 2018). Maintaining a high level of service quality that meets or exceeds the needs of fitness club members is crucial for customer satisfaction and retention in the fitness industry. Ferreira (2023) affirmed the pivotal role

of service quality in enhancing customer satisfaction and influencing customers' future intentions toward the brand, fostering loyalty, and promoting customer retention. In essence, favorable perceptions of service quality form the bedrock for customer satisfaction, subsequently nurturing loyalty and retention, thus standing as a vital pillar for the continued sustainability of these enterprises.

In a study undertaken by Pradeep et al. (2020), the researchers aimed to examine the nexus among service quality, satisfaction, and retention. The investigation revealed that the service quality of fitness establishments yielded substantial insights. Notably, over 70% of customers exhibited satisfaction or moderate satisfaction levels with their existing services. This observation remarkably corresponds to a notably elevated Service Quality Index score, aligning closely with highly contented patrons. The discernible correlation underscores the pivotal role of service quality in engendering customer satisfaction and underscores their joint significance as influential determinants for customer retention. Maintaining a high level of service quality that meets or exceeds the needs of fitness club members is crucial for customer satisfaction and retention in the fitness industry.

Service Quality Differentiation. There are many differentiating products or services, but choosing the correct variable to differentiate depends on the industry.

Miragaia et al. (2016) suggested that it was crucial to differentiate from the competition to satisfy customers. They found that differentiation was essential for satisfaction concerning the service quality of facilities and equipment in a fitness club. Saini and

Singh (2020) asserted that managers should differentiate their services to create a positive attitude that will lead to loyalty and customer retention. The competition increases when many competitors are within a specific market, and their products are not differentiated. Therefore, these vendors should maintain or improve their quality of service (Sabbeh, 2018). Similarly, Ghahroudi et al. (2018) claimed that products are more tangible and can be easily differentiated from services. However, when the product cannot be distinctive from competitors' products, differentiating services and bringing quality to them can create a competitive advantage.

The challenge of differentiation in the fitness center landscape is apparent due to the prevalent similarity in offerings. However, this presents a compelling opportunity to gain a competitive edge by emphasizing quality (Moxham & Wiseman, 2023). This notion is reinforced by research indicating that consistent enhancements and upgrades to fitness center equipment quality can positively influence repurchase intentions (Yusof et al., 2018). By excelling in service quality through product/service differentiation to create customer value, firms can foster customer satisfaction and encourage repurchase (Sevilmiş et al., 2022). Specifically, perceived quality significantly influences each facet of perceived value, underscoring the importance of continuous efforts to enhance service quality and upgrade equipment. These endeavors attract new customers by offering value, cultivating repeat business, and fostering customer loyalty within the fitness industry.

Service Quality Trends in the Fitness Industry. Technology's profound influence on the fitness industry has sparked a drive for competitiveness and enriched

customer experiences within various clubs. According to Kercher et al. (2022), the COVID-19 pandemic accelerated the integration of technology for remote workouts and home-based progress tracking, which has led to the rise of home gyms, wearable technology, and outdoor workouts, all of which are intertwined with the pandemic's transformative impact on fitness. People have creatively sustained their fitness routines at home or outdoors, leveraging wearable tech to monitor their progress (Kercher et al., 2022). Notably, fitness trackers gained significant traction and positively contributed to member experiences (Kelly et al., 2021). Globally, enduring fitness trends encompass HIIT, wearable technology, bodyweight training, and certified fitness professionals (Thompson, 2017).

In contrast, the fitness trends in Southern Europe diverge. Top trends in the region comprise personal training, licensure for fitness professionals, exercise as medicine, employing certified fitness professionals, functional fitness training, small group training, high-intensity interval training, fitness programs for older adults, post-rehabilitation classes, and bodyweight training (Batrakoulis et al., 2023). Notably, wearable fitness technology holds a different significance in this area globally (Batrakoulis et al., 2023). Therefore, technology's imprint on the fitness industry's evolution is evident through intensified competitiveness and elevated customer experiences catalyzed by the pandemic. Home gyms, wearable tech, and outdoor workouts have surged due to the pandemic's transformative effects. Fitness trackers have become prominent, enhancing member experiences. While global fitness trends emphasize HIIT, wearable tech, and

more, Southern Europe's focus shifts towards diverse fitness offerings, with wearable fitness technology playing a less central role.

Strategic management is crucial for effectively implementing these technology innovations (Pizzo et al., 2021). Managers can adapt and incorporate them more effectively by engaging with customers and understanding their perceptions of these technologies. Therefore, strategic management is vital in implementing technology innovations and meeting consumer demands. Fitness club managers should continually explore opportunities to integrate technology and adapt to evolving consumer expectations, thus creating value for their members. In addition to technological advancements, cohesion, and social community are essential.

Gjestvang et al. (2023) underscored that fitness clubs prioritizing cohesion and a social community tend to cultivate more active and motivated members. This involves not only individual workouts but also collaborative exercise endeavors. Establishing a supervised group exercise milieu with social support, overseen by qualified instructors within a secure setting, can significantly enhance members' motivation, commitment, and exercise consistency. Therefore, a robust social connection among participants amplifies the probability of adherence and commitment.

Customer Satisfaction

Customer satisfaction can be linked to customer retention. The customer is the most critical person in any business; without the customer, the business would not exist. Satisfied customers are a company's relationship capital. Acquiring companies will pay

for the plant, equipment, brand name, and current customer base (Mandal, 2016). However, acquiring new customers is costly because of the need to invest time, energy, and resources in developing relationships (Mandal, 2016). Chen and Liu (2019) recognized a strong relationship between customer satisfaction and retention; however, a firm's competitive status moderated the direct effect of customer satisfaction on retention.

Furthermore, Garcia-Pascual et al. (2023) emphasized the significant mediating role of satisfaction in the relationship between service encounters and customers' future commitment and intentions. Moreover, their research highlights that satisfaction with sports services strongly predicts customers' future intentions. Notably, content patrons tend to share their experiences with about six individuals, whereas dissatisfied customers might recount negative experiences to as many as ten people (García-Pascual et al., 2020). Jenneboer et al. (2022) identified the need for companies to foster satisfaction, trust, and commitment among customers. The researchers also found numerous articles highlighting the connection between positive customer experiences and satisfaction, underscoring the importance of crafting satisfying interactions to enhance customer loyalty.

The perception of fairness also positively influences contentment with complaint management, resulting in decreased intentions to switch and reduced customer attrition (De Mesquita et al., 2023). Within the realm of the service industry, it is of paramount importance for businesses to effectively manage customer complaints. Service recovery hinges on the promptness with which complaints are addressed and the provision of

suitable compensation, as these factors collectively contribute to cultivating enhanced customer relationships (Gao et al., 2022). Additionally, the severity of failures is directly linked to increased intention to switch and customer attrition (De Mesquita et al., 2023). Thus, prioritizing the cultivation of satisfied members in fitness organizations fosters robust service loyalty and effectively mitigates attrition rates. While customer satisfaction influences retention, it can be a stand-alone factor without moderating elements. Therefore, managers should scrutinize these moderating elements that lead to customer satisfaction, creating a direct link to customer retention.

Measurement of Customer Satisfaction. Customer satisfaction is a way for fitness managers to evaluate their strategies for the retention of their customers. Although many tools measure customer satisfaction, each industry is different. Therefore, the tools to measure customer satisfaction should be tailored to the specific industry. Customer satisfaction is vital in the fitness industry, where customers consume products and services. Torkzadeh et al. (2022) found that customer satisfaction was highly significant in their hypothesized factor for retention. To retain their customer, fitness club managers should ensure that they understand the consumption and how it affects their customers to adapt to their expectations to increase retention rates.

Measuring customer satisfaction includes a direct and indirect approach (Woodruff & Gardial, 1996). The direct approach uses customer surveys to gather customer opinions of the products and services offered. In contrast, the indirect approach analyzes inferential factors and concludes from facts, not customer's views, by making

inferences (Mayntz et al., 1985). Using a direct method, therefore, may produce better results in measuring customer satisfaction.

Many direct methods using customer opinions have been used to measure customer satisfaction, but there is minimal research on methods used in fitness club settings. The SERVQUAL method is based on the consumer's evaluation of service quality, the more widely used research method to measure customer satisfaction in different service industries. Parasuraman et al. (1988) developed the SERVQUAL method, consisting of a 22-item questionnaire to assess customer perceptions of service quality. This comprehensive tool encompasses five dimensions instrumental in predicting overall service quality. These dimensions include tangibles, which consider the physical aspects of service delivery; reliability, which evaluates the consistency and dependability of service provision; responsiveness, which measures the promptness and willingness of service providers to assist customers; assurance, which examines the competence, courtesy, and credibility of service personnel; and empathy, which gauges the extent to which service providers understand and cater to the individual needs of customers. Employing the SERVQUAL methodology provides fitness club managers with a framework to enact remedial measures for services that fall below the expected standard (Silva et al., 2023). The SERVQUAL framework has been widely adopted and validated across various industries to assess and improve service quality.

Similar to the SERVQUAL method, the service industry has also used the Center for Environmental and Recreation Management-Customer Service Quality (CERM-CSQ)

scale. Howat et al. (1996) developed the CERM-CSQ scale, which has the four dimensions of (a) core services, (b) staff, (c) quality, (d) general facility, and secondary services. Gocłowska et al. (2019) asserted that the Customer Satisfaction Index is the best way to measure customer satisfaction with the 7P theory for services, which includes (a) product, (b) place, (c) price, (d) promotion, (e) physical evidence, (f) people, and (g) processes. These methods are based on a direct approach and measure customer satisfaction from the customer's relevant opinions of the services. Thus, managers who engage with customers to ensure that they provide a product or service that meets the customers' expectations, adapts to their expectations and makes decisions that contribute to the quality of the products or services could increase customer satisfaction.

Literature Summary

The purpose of this qualitative multiple-case study was to examine strategies boutique fitness club managers use for member retention. Current literature revolving around boutique fitness clubs is that of the hotel sector and small service industry. Since boutique fitness clubs are moving away from that sector, it is essential to understand strategies to keep individuals loyal. Many fitness club leaders use strategies that focus on service quality and their service policies, interactive and knowledgeable employees, attractive prices and offers, and members' participation in creating value.

Providing fitness patrons with differentiation services or products and how they price their products can attract customers and keep them loyal. Furthermore, as identified in the literature, these strategies lead to customer value and satisfaction, leading to

customer retention. While most boutique fitness clubs have little capital and operate in a niche market, it was beneficial to determine if successful strategies implemented by managers are focused on the antecedents that lead to customer retention through a differentiated or cost leadership strategy as identified by Porter's competitive advantage theory (1985), or both as seen in Kim and Mauborgne's (2005) blue ocean strategy. Both these theories suggest an appropriate framework, but it was necessary to examine which works best for customer retention in boutique fitness clubs.

Transition

Section 1 included the foundation of the study, the background of the problem, the problem statement, the purpose statement, the nature of the study, and why the qualitative method and multiple-case study design were chosen for the study. Additionally, Section 1 included the research question, interview questions, conceptual framework, operational definitions, assumptions, limitations, delimitations of the study, and the significance of the study. Furthermore, Section 1 encompassed an exhaustive review of the professional and academic literature where themes such as customer value, customer satisfaction, customer loyalty, customer relationships, and service quality related to customer and member retention emerged. I conclude this section with a transition to Section 2.

Section 2 comprises the restated purpose statement, the role of the researcher, the selected participants, a comprehensive description of the research methodology, design, the population and sampling, ethical research, data collection instruments and technique, data organization technique, data analysis, and reliability and validity of the study.

Section 3 encompasses the study's objective, outcomes, a comprehensive analysis of the evidence, and substantiation for the study's assertions. The presentation of the findings delves into the practical implications of the study results for effective strategies for customer retention. The section culminates with a contemplation of the research process and my derived conclusions.

Section 2: The Project

Purpose Statement

It is challenging for companies to retain customers when operating in saturated markets (Höppner et al., 2020). The dropout rate at gyms is high, and more than 80% of fitness patrons leave the gym within 1 year of enrollment (Oliveira et al., 2021). The general business problem was that a loss in gym memberships impacts annual revenue in fitness clubs. The specific business problem was that some boutique fitness club managers lack effective strategies for member retention.

The purpose of this qualitative multiple-case study was to determine the effective strategies boutique fitness club managers use for member retention. The target population consisted of fitness club managers from three boutique fitness clubs in the U.S. state of Wyoming. The sample was three club managers who had successfully implemented strategies for member retention by keeping their members past 1 year of enrollment.

Role of the Researcher

The role of the qualitative researcher is to have complete control over how they will conduct the research process, including how they will choose their participants, interact with their participants, conduct the research, and organize and analyze findings while conducting the research in a systematic pattern (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). The researcher must be transparent with the research participants and protect the confidentiality and privacy of vulnerable participants (Bracken-Roche et al., 2017). In addition, individual biases can misrepresent the actual experiences of participants in

qualitative research projects (Wadams & Park, 2018). Therefore, bracketing researchers' experiences and having a diverse peer review can mitigate bias.

Although I have lived in the sample population area and have attended many different fitness clubs within the area, I did not have any relationship with the research participants as I have yet to attend any of the boutique fitness clubs from which I selected the participants. Qualitative researchers may depend on personal experience and feelings, which might bias the research (Elo et al., 2014). To mitigate the bias associated with data collection and analysis, the researcher must avoid viewing data from a personal perspective (Chong & Yeo, 2015). During data collection and analysis, I used member checking to be aware of any personal perspective to identify and negate any bias.

Member checking ensures credibility and validity through participants' examination of the researcher's summary and interpretation of the data (Simpson & Quigley, 2016).

The implementation of interview protocols is crucial to mitigate bias and ensure a comprehensive understanding of participants' experiences and perspectives. One effective strategy is to probe for diverse perspectives by encouraging participants to provide detailed explanations and diverse viewpoints through open-ended follow-up questions (Braun & Clarke, 2021). Open-ended questions allow a deeper exploration of the nuances and complexities within participants' narratives, facilitating a more comprehensive understanding of their experiences (Braun & Clarke, 2021). By actively probing for diverse perspectives, the researcher can uncover additional insights, alternative viewpoints, and unique experiences that may have otherwise remained unexplored. This

approach promotes inclusivity and allows for a richer and more nuanced analysis of the data, contributing to the overall validity and credibility of the study.

Additionally, allowing participants to share their perspectives non-directively empowers them to express their thoughts and feelings freely, enabling a more authentic representation of their experiences (Braun & Clarke, 2021). Overall, implementing interview protocols that probe for diverse perspectives enhances the rigor and depth of qualitative research, ensuring a more comprehensive understanding of participants' experiences and contributing to the overall quality of the study.

As the researcher of this study, it was my utmost commitment to uphold the ethical standards outlined in the *Belmont Report* protocol and the guidelines set by Walden University's Institutional Review Board. I adhered to the fundamental principles of respect for persons, beneficence, and justice, as emphasized in the *Belmont Report* and scholarly literature (Bromley et al., 2015; National Commission for the Protection of Human Subjects of Biomedical and Behavioral Research, 1979). Before commencing this study involving human participants, I sought and obtained approval from Walden University's Institutional Review Board. Doing so ensured that the study would be conducted in a manner that prioritized the participants' well-being, rights, and privacy.

I implemented comprehensive measures throughout the study to safeguard participant privacy and confidentiality. These included assigning unique identifiers or pseudonyms to replace personally identifiable information and removing any direct identifiers, such as names or contact information, from the data as soon as possible to

ensure anonymity. Informed consent was obtained from each participant, providing a clear and detailed explanation of the research purpose, procedures, and potential risks and benefits, utilizing the standardized informed consent form provided by Walden University. Moreover, all data collection, use, and storage aspects were carried out securely and anonymously.

I stored the research data on a removable hard drive, securely kept in a locked safe within my home and accessible only to me. Regular reassessment and updates to the research protocols should be conducted to ensure ongoing compliance with ethical guidelines and evolving regulations as a continuous commitment to upholding ethical conduct and maintaining the integrity of the research process (National Commission for the Protection of Human Subjects of Biomedical and Behavioral Research, 1979). By adhering to the principles outlined in the *Belmont Report*, this study protected participants' rights and welfare, promoting ethical research practices and preserving the research's credibility and validity.

In qualitative studies, information can be collected through many means, including observations, interviews, documents, and records (Cornelius, 2014). The primary means of data collection for this study was through interviews. I used semistructured interviews to collect data through videoconferencing. One of the standard methods for interviewing participants is to do so in their environment, which is quite common in collecting data for qualitative studies (Yin, 2016). However, advances in information and communication technologies offer new opportunities for interviewing

research participants. Researchers have found that videoconferencing, such as Skype, showed participants built a rapport more quickly and were more responsive than face-to-face participants (Tuttas, 2015). When using Zoom, another videoconferencing platform, the audio and video content of the meeting itself is only stored if the user has proactively selected this option via the user settings. This offers a secure environment for its users and suggests that videoconferencing may serve as a highly suitable platform for collecting qualitative interview data (Archibald et al., 2019).

Participants

The participants for this study were boutique fitness club managers with a minimum of 1 year of experience. These managers operate their clubs in the U. S. state of Wyoming. The managers of these boutique fitness clubs had successfully implemented strategies for member retention. The purposeful sampling technique is widely used in qualitative research and was used in this research to select participants. Using purposeful sampling allows a researcher to choose participants with knowledge and experience on the phenomenon of interest who can communicate those experiences for the researcher to achieve a depth of understanding (Palinkas et al., 2015).

In addition to the aforementioned criteria for participant selection, initial contact was made through professional networks and associations related to the fitness industry, such as local fitness club owner associations or professional conferences. Additionally, an internet search was used to identify boutique fitness clubs within the selected area that

have been in business for over a year. This approach allows for targeted outreach to potential participants who meet the specified criteria.

A formal introduction to the study and its objectives were provided to the identified boutique fitness club managers. This was done through personalized emails, clearly outlining the purpose and significance of the research, as well as emphasizing the potential benefits of their participation. Building a solid rationale for their involvement helped foster their interest and motivation to participate in the study. Furthermore, establishing rapport and trust with the participants was crucial in gaining cooperation. This was achieved by demonstrating respect for their expertise and experiences, actively listening to their perspectives, and being responsive to their concerns or questions.

Creating an open and non-judgmental environment for communication encourages managers to freely share their insights and experiences (Lindlof & Taylor, 2019).

Last, maintaining clear and ongoing communication with the participants throughout the research process was essential. Regular updates on the study's progress and expressions of appreciation for their contributions helped sustain their engagement and commitment to the research. By implementing these strategies, I establish a working relationship with the boutique fitness club managers, fostering their willingness to participate in the study and contributing to the richness and depth of data collected.

Research Method and Design

Research Method

The three methods researchers can use are qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods (McCusker & Gunaydin, 2015). In qualitative research, the researcher uses open-ended questions to gain a more in-depth understanding of phenomena in their natural setting (Yin, 2018). Yin (2017) identified four elements of a qualitative study: (a) the willingness to go in-depth with research to attain a deeper understanding of the participants in their setting; (b) the ability to give a detailed depiction of the phenomenon that is occurring through exploration; (c) the ability to discover and address indefinable phenomena such as thinking, beliefs, and reasoning; and (d) the desire to build up an investigative phenomenon. Guercini (2014) noted that in qualitative research, the researcher gains the advantage of using context-specific knowledge rather than contextindependent knowledge in the data analysis process. After consideration, I decided the qualitative approach was the most appropriate to identify strategies boutique fitness club managers use for member retention through a deep understanding of the phenomena that occur when implementing strategies that lead to customer retention using context-specific knowledge versus context-independent knowledge through data analysis.

Quantitative and mixed-methods methodologies were not appropriate for my study. Quantitative researchers can use a hypothesis to validate studies (Bryman, 2017). Furthermore, in quantitative studies, researchers collect data through surveys to test hypotheses (McCusker & Gunaydin, 2015). In my research, I did not test a hypothesis,

nor did I use surveys to test the hypothesis and make inferences from the data presented. Mixed-methods research combines characteristics from both qualitative and quantitative designs (Rittichainuwat & Rattanaphinanchai, 2015). Mixed-methods researchers also address more complicated research questions for a deeper theoretical understanding (Hyett et al., 2014). Considering I did not use any quantitative research methods through testing of hypothesis and mixed methods, the quantitative research method did not work best for this study.

Research Design

I reviewed three qualitative designs for a qualitative study on member retention: phenomenology, ethnography, and case study. Phenomenological researchers use indepth interviews to understand better the personal meanings of individuals' experiences and their interpretation of the world (Gill, 2014). Phenomenological researchers explore the meaning of lived experiences with a small group of research participants (Willis et al., 2016). I did not use the phenomenological design because the participant's interpretation would not answer the research question on retention.

The ethnographic design is a qualitative approach commonly used when exploring culture in a real-life setting (Fusch et al., 2017). The ethnographic design would not be applicable considering the purpose of my study is to identify and explore strategies for retention that boutique fitness club managers are currently using within their fitness clubs rather than observe a specific group culture of people over a period of time. The

ethnographic design was not appropriate for this study because my intention was not to study a cultural group.

I chose the case study to research member retention in boutique fitness clubs. Möller and Parvinen (2015) asserted that the case study is one of the preferred designs to examine qualitative studies on customer retention. With a case study, a researcher has the luxury of collecting data through interviews, observation, document review, and/or image review (Yin, 2018). Single-case studies represent a critical case or a unique case and are used in single organizations (Yin, 2018). I chose not to conduct a single-case study because the intent of the study was to replicate cases in different organizations with multiple boutique fitness managers and not just in a single unit.

Data saturation is a critical aspect of qualitative research, which occurs when the researcher cannot identify more themes or coding, and the information is repetitive (Fusch & Ness, 2015; Nelson, 2017). I needed a purposeful sample of three boutique fitness club managers to reach data saturation. Once there was repetition in the information data, saturation was reached. If saturation has occurred, then no further interviews are required (Fusch & Ness, 2015).

Population and Sampling

The population of focus for this study was boutique fitness club managers in the U.S. state of Wyoming. Within multiple-case study research, an adequate number of participants with knowledge of the research problem is usually between three and 10 (Yin, 2018). With appropriate decisions about units of observation and analysis,

researchers can improve data quality, enhancing richness and depth (Roy et al., 2015). To improve the quality of data, a qualitative researcher could use the purposeful sampling technique to select participants and collect data from the sample population (Yin, 2018). As such, I used purposeful sampling to ensure the selection of participants who can provide data to answer the research questions. Using purposeful sampling allows a researcher to select participants with knowledge and experience on the phenomenon of interest who can communicate those experiences for the researcher to achieve a depth of understanding (Palinkas et al., 2015).

The sample for this study consisted of three boutique fitness club managers in Wyoming who had successfully implemented strategies for member retention. All three managers came from different boutique fitness clubs. About 20% of U.S. small businesses are estimated to fail within the 1st year (Afiuc & Bonsu, 2016). Therefore, boutique fitness club managers chosen for this study must have operated their facilities for at least a year. The prerequisites for participants were the following: (a) hold a position as a manager at a boutique fitness club, (b) have a minimum of 1 year experience as a manager, (c) have experience in retention strategies, and (d) operate their clubs within the U.S. state of Wyoming.

Data saturation occurs when: (a) there is information redundancy, or (b) when no new themes or codes emerge from the data (Braun & Clarke, 2021). In this case study, I collected data through methodological triangulation, where there are multiple data collection methods to increase the chances of data saturation. Data saturation in

qualitative research ensures the validity and accuracy of data. Researchers use data saturation to determine the sample size (Guest et al., 2020). While the sample size in this particular study was not needed, I followed the methodological triangulation protocol when conducting the research to ensure I reached data saturation.

Employing methodological triangulation can enhance the rigor and comprehensiveness of the research (Braun & Clarke, 2021). To achieve this, I conducted semistructured interviews with boutique fitness club managers. These interviews provided valuable insights, experiences, and perceptions relevant to the case study, allowing for a deeper understanding of the phenomenon under investigation.

Additionally, existing public data sources such as official websites, social media, online reviews, media articles and reviews, and fitness forums and communities were explored. These sources served as supplementary data, offering a broader context and enabling the validation of the study's findings.

Furthermore, social networking pages or online presence were analyzed to review relevant organizational information and customer feedback. This analysis provided additional insights and context, providing a more comprehensive understanding of the case study. By employing methodological triangulation through these multiple data collection methods, the research captured diverse perspectives, increased the reliability and validity of the findings, and ensured a more robust analysis of the phenomenon within the context of boutique fitness clubs.

Ethical Research

Researchers are responsible for the welfare of their participants by following the principles of integrity, vulnerability, and dignity when they are in the data collection stage (Rendtorff, 2016). Yip et al. (2016) defined ethical research as respect for the persons participating in the study, avoiding harm, optimizing benefits, and applying justice to individuals and their societal level. Researchers should consider their safety to prevent participant harm (Isreb et al., 2020).

As the researcher of this study, I ensured that participants were not offered any monetary rewards, incentives, or gifts to maintain the integrity of the research process and avoid any potential bias. Per ethical guidelines, I provided each participant with an informed consent form encompassing the necessary components as suggested by Rowley (2012). This included providing detailed information about the research, confirming participants' understanding and agreement to the consent form, and obtaining explicit permission to proceed with the interview.

To obtain informed consent, participants received the consent form electronically through email. They were asked to carefully review the form, comprehend its contents, and explicitly indicate their consent, typically by responding with "I consent" or an equivalent phrase. This process allowed participants to clearly understand their rights, the research objectives, and the potential risks and benefits associated with their participation. It also ensured that their decision to participate in the study was voluntary and based on informed judgment.

At the beginning of each interview, I reiterated the key points covered in the consent form. This served as a reminder to participants about the study's purpose, procedures, and potential implications. It also allowed participants to seek any necessary clarifications, ask questions, or raise concerns before proceeding with the interview. By reiterating the consent form, I ensured that participants were fully informed and actively engaged in the research process, demonstrating respect for their autonomy and promoting transparency throughout the study.

Participants could withdraw from the study of their own accord at any time by providing me with a notice in person, over the phone, or by email. In addition, during data analysis and reporting, it is essential to maintain the confidentiality of participants (Ellis, 2019). I used a pseudonym for the name of the boutiques to ensure autonomy. I securely stored all data collected for 5 years to protect the confidentiality of the participants. After the 5-year mark, I will destroy the data using degaussing measures for electronic records. This ensures that all electronic data is irreversibly erased to maintain compliance with safeguarding the privacy and confidentiality of the information collected during the research. Before collecting data, I obtained approval from Walden University's Institutional Review Board (approval no. 10-02-23-045849). Institutional review boards ensure that researchers follow federal guidance to protect the rights and welfare of study participants (Phillips et al., 2017).

Data Collection Instruments

Qualitative research has many different data sources, including interviews, participant observation, archival records, and documentation (Yin, 2018). I was the primary source for data collection; I used open-ended interview questions (see Appendix A), organizational documentation, and reflective journaling to collect data about the strategies boutique fitness club managers use for member retention. The interviews with the participants were conducted via videoconferencing. A semistructured interview protocol was central to the interviewing process (see Appendix B). Following the semistructured interview protocol, as outlined by Castillo-Montoya (2016), involved aligning interview questions with research objectives, fostering an inquiry-based conversation, deciphering participant feedback, and implementing the protocol effectively.

I reviewed documents by the organization. The use of documents in qualitative studies can provide valuable support for participants' responses and contribute to the establishment of historical data (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). In line with this, to enhance the validity and reliability of the interview findings, I employed a methodological approach known as triangulation by using company documents as additional sources of information. Social media platforms served as a valuable resource for accessing these documents.

Additionally, reflective journaling is a valuable method researchers employ to capture participants' thoughts, feelings, and behaviors, as highlighted by (Okoko et al.,

2023). Through the use of reflective journals, researchers have the opportunity to document and analyze the rich insights provided by participants. Additionally, Morselli (2018) emphasized the significance of the researcher's ability to interpret and reflect on participants' interview responses and conclusions in qualitative case study journaling. This process allows researchers to understand better the participants' experiences, perspectives, and the broader implications of their narratives.

When all data are collected, researchers must test the quality of the test instrument to enhance reliability (Gaus, 2017). Therefore, I used member checking and sent my interpretation of the data collected to the participants for review to ensure I understood their answers to the interview questions correctly and my interpretation of their online documents. By involving participants, the researcher can ensure that their perspectives are accurately represented and that the findings align with their lived experiences (Buys et al., 2022).

Data Collection Technique

The purpose of this study was to examine strategies boutique fitness club managers use for member retention. Researchers conducting a qualitative case study should collect data from more than one source to improve the credibility of the findings (Yin, 2018). The data collection process for the multiple-case study consisted of conducting semistructured interviews via videoconferencing with participants in managerial positions in boutique fitness clubs, reviewing organization documents, and

engaging in member checking. I used the interview questions that are listed in Appendix A.

All data collection techniques have their advantages and disadvantages. Natural encounters occur during semistructured interviews, so the researcher obtains an in-depth encounter with the participant (Cairney & St. Denny, 2015). However, this data collection method can be time-consuming, costly, and vulnerable to bias (Maya-Jariego & Cachia, 2019). Unstructured interviews allow for open conversation. However, unstructured interviews risk not eliciting the themes closely related to the research question (Rabionet, 2009). I chose not to use an unstructured interview and used a semistructured interview technique because it worked best for the answers I wanted to elicit. Semistructured interviews allowed me to ask specific questions and let me hear participant's stories.

I used a tailored opening statement that introduced myself and reviewed confidentiality, the option to opt out, and the use of the results. Rabionet (2009) asserted that an opening statement allows the interviewer to establish a rapport and create an environment to elicit truthful answers from the interviewee. The data for this study included responses to open-ended questions from the semistructured interviews of each participating boutique fitness club manager. As the interviewer, I captured the interviews with the participants using an online recorder. Best practices during interviews also include using general themes (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). I used an interview protocol (see Appendix B) to maintain a consistent process throughout each interview with

boutique fitness club managers. When needed, I asked participants follow-up questions to understand the participants' responses fully. To ensure I understood the participants correctly, I introduced member checking by allowing them to review the responses as I interpreted them.

Documents were also vital in collecting information; therefore, I obtained information from official websites, social media, online reviews, media articles and reviews, and fitness forums and communities. Social media posts play a significant role in the communication strategies of boutique fitness clubs, as managers frequently share updates, promotions, and engagement initiatives on platforms like Facebook, Instagram, and Twitter. Analyzing these posts enabled me to gather valuable insights into the club's marketing strategies, member benefits, loyalty programs, and efforts to foster community engagement.

Furthermore, customer reviews and comments on social media platforms provided a rich source of information regarding members' experiences with the fitness club. By carefully analyzing these reviews, I gained valuable insights into member satisfaction, identified the club's key strengths and weaknesses, and understood which strategies resonated most effectively with members.

Online advertisements present another avenue for data collection, as fitness clubs often employ targeted advertising on social media platforms. Analyzing these advertisements provided me with valuable information about the club's promotional

strategies, pricing models, unique offerings, and incentives designed to enhance member retention.

Data Organization Technique

In addition to collecting data, the researcher needs to organize the data during the collection and analysis processes. A popular method to assist in data collection is using qualitative data analysis software to generate codes, identify themes, mind maps, and process large volumes of data (Cypress, 2018). The data that I organized and used included audio recordings of interviews, transcripts, and organizational documents. I used NVivo as the data analysis software to aid with coding, sorting, and identifying themes from data. NVivo is a qualitative data analysis software program that identifies themes and codes data (About NVivo, n.d.).

I ensured that the ethical protection of participants was adequate. Yin (2018) noted that the researcher should securely store all research records and then plan to destroy the record. I stored all data collected on a portable computer hard drive that I kept in a fireproof combination safe in my home until it met the 5-year requirement for destruction. At the 5-year mark, I will destroy the portable computer hard drive and shred any documentation.

Data Analysis

Yin (2018) asserted that there are five steps to thematic analysis, which are (a) compiling the data, (b) disassembling the data, (c) reassembling the data, (d) interpreting the data, and (e) drawing conclusions about the data. Data compilation can include

participant responses to the interview questions, organizational documents, artifacts, and the organization's website content, which can offer a deeper look into the operations of a business while providing a form of communication to their stakeholders, customers, job seekers, employees, and providers about their products and services (Agrebi & Boncori, 2017). As such, I examined the organization's website, if applicable, and any social media presence. To compile the data, I used Microsoft Word to transcribe the interviews and compile the organization's online presence in a reflective journal.

Disassembling data is done through coding by taking meaningful data apart and putting it into meaningful groups taken from themes, concepts, or ideas that are connected (Castleberry & Nolen, 2018). Disassembling data addresses similarities and differences in the data collected. To address disassembling the data, I used words or phrases from the interview participants' narratives to describe the unit of data. I utilized NVivo, a software tool for compiling, disassembling, reassembling, interpreting, and coding data (About NVivo, n.d.). NVivo enabled the identification and analysis of similar perspectives from the interviews, enhancing my ability to uncover patterns, themes, and relationships within the data. This software facilitated the organization and analysis of the research data, which allowed for a systematic exploration of key themes and patterns within the data set.

Reassembling the data means putting the data back together in a thematic hierarchy where the analytical thinking of the researchers is evidenced (Castleberry & Nolen, 2018). Reassembling the data included comparing the data in NVivo, establishing

intra-coder reliability, and conducting member-checking or participant validation.

Castleberry and Nolen (2018) asserted that member checking and inter-coding reliability are suitable when the researcher is working alone and are a convenient alternative. I was working alone in my research, so this method was appropriate to reassemble the data.

Interpreting data involves the researcher making analytical conclusions from the data presented as codes and themes (Castleberry & Nolen, 2018). To interpret the data, I developed detailed themes by thoroughly analyzing participant interviews, organizational documents, artifacts, and transcripts in this case study. I used NVivo to show code clusters across the data.

Finally, as the researcher, I drew conclusions about the data. My process involved comparing and contrasting the themes that emerged from the data with the relevant theory of Kim and Mauborgne's (2005) blue ocean theory and Porter's (1985) competitive advantage theory. I aimed to validate and support the study's findings and identify any gaps or discrepancies by conducting a comprehensive literature review and aligning the key themes with the established theoretical framework. I ensured that my interpretations answered the overall research question: What strategies do boutique fitness club managers use for member retention? Answering the research questions brings clarity to the study and allows the researcher to include a discussion of the themes and global findings (Castleberry & Nolen, 2018).

Reliability and Validity

Reliability and validity are two fundamental features in evaluating a measurement instrument in qualitative research. Dependability, credibility, confirmability, and transferability ensure reliability and validity in qualitative research (Maher et al., 2018).

Reliability

Dependability is a specific measure of reliability. Reliability can reproduce a result consistently in time and space and is one of the main criteria for an instrument's dependability (Mohajan, 2017). Dependability is enhanced when expert panels review and support the data to improve dependability (Castillo-Montoya, 2016). I ensured dependability by reaching data saturation with the interview responses and organizational documents.

Validity

Triangulation can combine collection sources of qualitative data, including interviews, questionnaires, observation, field notes, documents, etc., to improve study validity (Abdalla et al., 2018). Denzin's (1978) theory suggested there were four types of triangulations to include (a) data triangulation, (b) theoretical triangulation, (c) researcher triangulation, and (d) methodological triangulation. For this study, I used methodological triangulation. Methodological triangulation involves combining methods, such as interviews and observation, to better understand a given reality and complement document review (Abdalla et al., 2018). As such, I combined my videoconferencing interviews with open-ended questions, reviewed organizational records, and checked the

literature to develop comprehensive data sets. Validity refers to the property of an instrument to measure what it proposes (Mohajan, 2017). Credibility, conformability, and transferability in research ensure validity in research (Korstjens & Moser, 2018).

Therefore, I focused on how I created validity through those three vessels.

Credibility

There are different ways to increase credibility within qualitative research. A researcher can use member checking of data interpretation, triangulation, and transcript review to enhance credibility. I used member checking and allowed the research participants to review my transcripts of their responses to interview questions and my interpretation of any organizational documents. The member checking process provided for verification of the findings and ensured completeness and reduction in my bias.

Member checking checks the researcher's credibility by allowing the participants to review the researcher's results (Santos et al., 2017).

The seminal work of Lincoln and Guba (1985) indicated that dependability creates credibility. One criterion offered by Lincoln and Guba is triangulation to enhance the credibility of the data. Additionally, researchers who use methodological triangulation increase the reliability of their research (Ashour, 2018). As such, I used methodological triangulation by conducting interviews, reviewing organizational documentation, and member checking.

Confirmability

Confirmability occurs when other researchers can use and confirm previous research findings (Korstjens & Moser, 2018). When the research findings reflect participants' opinions and experiences, it creates a neutral ground that eliminates researcher-biased interests or motivations and ensures confirmability (Kyngäs et al., 2020). To ensure confirmability, I followed the interview protocol and kept an audit trail of relevant documents related to the research that may be essential to other researchers. To complete an audit trail, researchers must keep consent forms, interview questions, and field notes (Lincoln & Guba, 1985). Therefore, I kept an audit trail and reflective journal with all relevant information from the research so that future researchers may use it to confirm their findings.

Transferability

Transferability allows other firms to explore specific business problems.

Transferability deals with how the research will be helpful to others with related research questions (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). Increased sample diversity and gathering different perspectives from different organizations increase the transferability of findings (Lincoln & Guba, 1985). I therefore used three different research participants from three organizations to increase the diversity of the sample.

Transition and Summary

In Section 2, I covered my role as the researcher and the participants used to examine the overall research question: What strategies do boutique fitness club managers

use for member retention? I identified the research method and design as a qualitative multiple-case study and the research participants as three boutique fitness club managers. Furthermore, I provided an overview of the ethical research, data collection instruments, techniques, and how I organized and analyzed the data in my research. Finally, I described how I would ensure the reliability and validity of my study.

In Section 3, I present my research findings and how they apply to professional practice. I recommend how boutique fitness club managers can improve retention rates, the implications for social change, and recommendations for future research. Last, I reflect on my experiences during the doctoral study process and any take-home messages to other researchers.

Section 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Change Introduction

The purpose of this qualitative multiple-case study was to determine the effective strategies boutique fitness club managers use for member retention. To address the study purpose, I interviewed three boutique fitness club managers in the U.S. state of Wyoming who had successfully implemented retention strategies. Data analysis yielded four overarching themes that encompass strategies that boutique fitness club managers use for member retention: (a) engagement with members, (b) employee differentiation, (c) loyalty programs, and (d) facilities.

When considering the two conceptual frameworks identified in Section 1 of this study, Porter's competitive advantage theory and Kim and Mauborgne's Blue Ocean theory, my findings align with Porter's competitive advantage theory following a focused "either-or" approach to differentiation and cost leadership as the theory suggests and not an "and-and" approach as the blue ocean strategy offers to create value for their customers, gaining the competitive advantage and leading to customer retention. To break it down even further, the strategies adopted by the three boutique fitness club managers include a focused differentiation strategy for gaining a competitive advantage through customer retention and not a combined differentiated/cost leadership strategy or hybrid. Section 3 covers the presentation of the findings, a discussion of applications for professional practice and implications for social change, recommendations for action and future research, my reflections, and a conclusion to the study.

Presentation of the Findings

I created the interview questions listed in Appendix A. The questions were asked to three boutique fitness club managers in the U.S. state of Wyoming through semistructured interviews conducted via Microsoft Teams. Additionally, I reviewed the club's social media and website platforms, keeping a reflective journal on Microsoft Word. I then analyzed the data to answer the overarching research question: What effective strategies do boutique fitness club managers use for member retention? I used NVivo to analyze the interviews, summaries, and reflective journals. I identified four themes, ranked in descending order of importance: (a) engagement with members, (b) employee attributes, (c) loyalty programs, and (d) facility conditions. The four themes are encapsulated within the concept of service quality. Service quality consists of five dimensions: (a) reliability (how accurately and dependably the firm performs the services it promised), (b) tangibility (what facilities, staff, and equipment the firm possesses), (c) responsiveness (how quickly they provide their service and responsiveness), (d) empathy (how much individualized attention staff conveys to the customer), and (e) assurance (how well the employees know the industry and apply their knowledge to gain the trust of the customers; Herstein et al., 2018). Each of these themes contributes to the overall strategy adopted by boutique fitness club managers to enhance the quality of service and, consequently, retain members successfully.

Additionally, the three managers cater to specific target populations through unique and specialized offerings while using a focused strategy. Participant 1, Club 1

(P1C1), Participant 1, Club 2 (P1C2), and Participant 1, Club 3 (P1C3) have purposefully positioned themselves within the market to address the specific needs and preferences of their intended clientele in a focused niche. P1C2 recognizes the unique challenges of being a boutique fitness club in a small town and steers away from merely meeting "perceived" client needs. Similarly, P1C1 and P1C3 consistently uphold fidelity to their discipline and cater to a specific target market. P1C1 exclusively provides two distinct fitness activities tailored to individuals interested in those activities. P1C2 and P1C3 are focused on one discipline. However, P1C3 emphasizes that while actively seeking input from its members on how to serve them better, it is committed to its discipline, underscoring that not all feedback from its members is implemented. This approach acknowledges the challenge of satisfying every member's preference. However, by adhering to the core values of their discipline, P1C3 ensures that member retention remains a priority, understanding that staying true to their principles contributes to overall satisfaction within the community. The deliberate commitment of each of the three clubs' managers to providing a service to a specific target market aligns with Porter's focus strategy, as the fitness club managers strategically concentrate their offerings to cater precisely to a specialized niche. By focusing on a limited range of fitness activities, boutique fitness clubs distinguish themselves in the market, ensuring expertise and tailored services for their target clientele.

Furthermore, my analysis unveiled a pattern among the participant's responses, wherein each club exhibited a unique differentiation element within the identified themes.

Differentiation, in the context of this study, refers to the strategic process through which each fitness club strategically sets itself apart from others in the market by emphasizing and embodying distinct characteristics, offerings, or approaches within the overarching themes. This approach to differentiation is indicative of commitment among the boutique fitness club managers to carve out a unique identity within the competitive landscape, tailoring their services to meet the specific demands of their targeted clientele.

Last, the participants underscore a focus on service quality as a central concept of their competitive approach. While they may not tread into uncharted territories with groundbreaking services, their emphasis on delivering an exceptional fitness experience sets them apart. The boutique fitness club managers prioritize personalized attention, specialized classes, and a more intimate community atmosphere, all contributing to a service quality surpassing larger box gyms' standardized offerings. In this context, service quality becomes a differentiating factor, allowing these boutique fitness club managers to compete effectively by providing a unique, elevated, and customer-centric fitness experience that resonates with individuals seeking more than the conventional gym experience offered by their larger counterparts.

Compared to businesses operating in blue oceans, these boutique fitness club managers only introduce novel services or offerings entirely. Their competitive strategy revolves around providing superior and unique services compared to big-box gyms' expansive offerings. The study participants consistently emphasize the importance of delivering an elevated fitness experience, tailoring their services to cater to specific

needs, and cultivating community among members. Although they may not chart into blue oceans with unprecedented services, their commitment to delivering a superior and distinctive fitness experience positions them strategically in the competitive arena, aiming for customer loyalty in a market where differentiation is critical.

In examining the boutique fitness clubs, it is apparent that these establishments operate within a competitive landscape primarily influenced by larger box gyms.

Interestingly, they also face similar competition from smaller boutique fitness clubs.

P1C1 observes that larger gyms may lack a personal touch and tailors their strategies to address this gap. On the other hand, P1C2 recognizes the presence of others providing similar services in the area and addresses this competition by offering a unique training certification in their discipline. This underscores the dynamic strategies boutique fitness clubs employ to navigate competition and cater to the specific needs of their clientele.

The comprehensive analysis of boutique fitness club managers' strategies for member retention reveals a strategic alignment with Porter's focus differentiation strategy. Within the focus differentiation strategy, the firm seeks to provide a specific customer niche with products or services that better align with their preferences and requirements than competitors' offerings (Islami et al., 2020). Successful implementation requires targeting segments with unique buyer needs or distinguishing the delivery/production system from other industry segments (Porter, 2008). Focused differentiation involves creating a distinctive presence in a niche by offering exclusive products or services. Companies allocate resources to enhance the customer experience,

delivering unmatched value to secure loyalty and establish leadership within the chosen market segment (Porter, 2008). By cultivating caring, committed, and experienced employees who provide specialized offerings and create a unique atmosphere, as identified in the themes in Table 2, leaders position the fitness club as a focused and differentiated player in the market. This approach ensures that the club caters precisely to the needs of its targeted clientele, enhancing member retention and establishing a competitive advantage within the defined niche.

 Table 2

 Themes and Codes Related to Strategies for Retaining Members

Theme and Code	No. of coding	Aggregate	No. of	Aggregate
	references	no. of coding	items	no. of items
		references	coded	coded
Engagement with	0	57	0	9
members				
Community	4	4	3	3
involvement				
Dedicated social media	1	1	1	1
manager				
Employee engagement	22	22	5	5
with members				
Online presence with	1	1	1	1
offerings				
Reliable schedule	1	1	1	1
Seeks customer	4	4	4	4
feedback				
Social media	11	11	8	8
Social media followers	2	2	2	2
Supportive of causes	1	1	1	1
Website establishment	1	1	1	1
Website search engine	3	3	3	3
priority	-	_	_	-
Word of mouth	6	6	5	5
Employee attributes	0	46	0	8
Caring employees	1	1	1	1
Employee commitment	3	3	3	3
Employee experience	12	12	7	7
level	1-		•	•
Employee inspirational	1	1	1	1
quotes	•	•	-	•
Employees offer	2	2	1	1
certifications and	2	2	1	1
workshops				
Employees provide	3	3	3	3
advanced training	3	J	3	3
Employees provide	2	2	1	1
inspiration	2	<i>L</i>	1	1
шѕрпаноп				

Theme and Code	No. of coding references	Aggregate no. of coding references	No. of items coded	Aggregate no. of items coded
Employees provide	2	2	1	1
motivation Provides authentic	2	2	2	2
experiences				
Sense of community	10	10	5	5
Special offerings	3	3	3	3
Stays true to their	5	5	5	5
offerings				
Loyalty programs	0	8	0	4
Member discounted merchandise	2	2	2	2
Membership auto	2	2	2	2
renewal				
Membership discounts	3	3	3	3
Special pricing	1	1	1	1
Facility condition	0	4	0	4
Beautiful establishment	1	1	1	1
Facility cleanliness	3	3	3	3

Table 2 outlines the four themes identified through my analysis. Each of the four themes incorporates aspects of service quality, highlighting the integral connection between these themes and the concept of delivering high-quality services. The codes utilized under the four identified themes serve as the components in uncovering the overarching strategies employed by the three boutique fitness club managers for customer retention and how they distinguish the quality of their services.

Theme 1: Engagement With Members

Engagement with boutique fitness club members through personal interactions as well as online interactions is the highest priority for all three boutique fitness managers.

Recent studies have shown that within the sports industry, social media updates keep

individuals engaged (Wang, 2023). For P1C1, social media has become a platform to showcase the club's values, amplify positive testimonials, and engage with the community. The purpose-driven approach, encouraging participation in events for the broader community, is disseminated effectively through social media. Similarly, P1C2 and P1C3 do the same. P1C2 strategically shifted to online offerings during challenges such as COVID-19, using social media to promote and facilitate these offerings and maintain loyalty. Engaging with a consultant for search engine optimization, P1C2 seeks to improve online visibility, considering that many members discover the fitness boutique through Google or word of mouth. A dedicated social media manager contributes to a consistent posting schedule, reinforcing the sense of community emphasized through word of mouth.

Similarly, P1C3 stated that social media is leveraged to maintain open communication channels facilitating member engagement. The club is well-versed in understanding algorithms on social media platforms, ensuring a non-oversaturated content delivery. Departing from traditional methods, P1C3 has discontinued third-party collaborations, local business partnerships, and newspaper advertisements in favor of a more advantageous and targeted approach through social media. This shift is especially pertinent as younger demographics, their primary audience, are less likely to engage with print media. Instead of conventional posts, P1C3 has embraced social media "reels," finding them more effective in reaching and engaging with their members. To enhance their online presence, P1C3 invests in a dedicated website manager. P1C3 emphasizes the

importance of search engine visibility, prioritizes being easily "Googled," and aims to secure a top-ranking position to ensure visibility when individuals search for their specific discipline. All three club managers prioritize community building, using social media to showcase their values and amplify positive member experiences through engagement.

Lastly, transparent communication, proactive communications, and relationships are other shared aspects of member engagement. When asked, "What strategies do you use for member retention?" P1C1 mentioned prioritizing member engagement through a community-focused philosophy, relying on word of mouth and authentic member experiences. P1C1 states, "Any of us can have a Peloton bike at home, but is that really going to make us feel like we belong?" and "People want to belong to a community that they feel like is changing the world a little bit, you know, and that really keeps people engaged" Proactive interactions, such as quarterly testing nights, are organized where they have physical tests and then celebrate the member's victories, fostering ongoing engagement.

P1C2 similarly emphasizes staff trust and relationship-building, showcasing staff expertise and personalities. Financial constraints are overcome by leveraging word-of-mouth endorsements, highlighting the enduring effectiveness of positive member experiences. From the initial meeting with members, P1C2 actively engages with members, seeking insights into their awareness and perceptions and asking questions like "Where did you hear about us?" or "What is our reputation"? Furthermore, the P1C2 staff

consists of instructors who have been with the club for 2 or more years. P1C2 states, "People develop a relationship with them, and so these relationships grow."

P1C3 employs a tailored community approach, fostering camaraderie and community within its smaller demographic. Transparent communication becomes a key element, distinguishing P1C3 from similar clubs. The club proactively engages members through a confidential questionnaire, aligning offerings with evolving member needs while staying true to discipline values. All three clubs prioritize engagement but in slightly different ways. P1C1 focuses on purpose-driven engagement, P1C2 on friendship-building, and P1C3 on a tailored community approach, providing diverse yet effective strategies to retain members.

Theme 2: Employee Attributes

In a study conducted by León-Quismondo et al. (2020), the researchers found that managers of fitness centers say the quality of service is attributed not to the machines but to the staff. Consequently, the efforts of instructors are acknowledged as a differentiating factor. The three boutique fitness club managers differentiate employee attributes to ensure member retention. In a study conducted by Glaveli et al. (2023), the researchers revealed that a critical element of differentiation lies in fitness employees' communication and listening skills, alongside their social skills. Additionally, instructor technical skills are significant as a distinct factor influencing customer satisfaction and retention rates (Matute et al., 2018). Furthermore, differentiation becomes particularly crucial for small enterprises, as their progression and expansion heavily rely on internal

capabilities, specifically emphasizing the expertise and competencies of managers or owners (Rusu, 2021). This underscores the multifaceted nature of skills within the fitness industry and their impact on customer experiences and retention.

P1C1 strongly emphasizes staff's personal development and continually growing skills as a testament to the commitment required in the fitness industry. Leading by example, P1C1 acknowledges the importance of ongoing growth and development. Acknowledging their experience and honing the ability to embrace and overcome obstacles with some members reflects a commitment to adaptability and staff knowledge. P1C1 hires individuals who have been with the club for at least 3 years, representing longevity and commitment to the discipline. This approach aligns with P1C1's strategy of investing in individuals who understand and align with the club's culture, community, and mission, contributing to a supportive environment that fosters sustained member participation. Furthermore, the manager of P1C1 holds a significant position, actively participating in the State Commission and making valuable contributions to the regulatory framework of the discipline within their club. This involvement is emphasized on their website, where a dedicated "About Us" page serves as a showcase for the extensive expertise of the coach, with a particular focus on the manager's pivotal role in shaping the regulatory landscape of the sport.

Similarly, P1C2 distinguishes itself through craft-specific teaching, certification, and modules that align with the club's commitment to delivering genuine and accessible services. The emphasis on a well-trained staff is crucial for cultivating trust among

members. With ten teachers boasting at least 2 years of experience, P1C2 prioritizes relationship-building, creating a community where members trust both the space and the instructors. The manager has over 20 years of experience and holds academic degrees in their discipline. To corroborate this, their website features a special section highlighting their instructors' exceptional quality. Each instructor is individually showcased, with notable achievements such as being featured on renowned major news networks, prominent national newspapers, notable media outlets, and recognized music and culture magazines.

Notably, the instructors' commitment to excellence extends to their certifications, with many having studied abroad and holding specialized certifications, each boasting over 200 hours of practice, as noted on their website. This underscores the studio's commitment to providing a world-class experience through the expertise and accomplishments of its instructors. The wealth of academic knowledge and over 2 decades of practical experience that P1C2 brings to their role contributes to the club's credibility and expertise in the specialized fitness discipline. This commitment to staff expertise and the emphasis on craft-specific teaching align with the boutique fitness club's focus on delivering high-quality services to enhance member retention.

P1C3 prioritizes its affiliation with a specialized academy as a key element in delivering value to its members. The affiliation elevates visibility and credibility, instills essential values, and provides physical benefits to P1C3 members. In analyzing P1C3's social media presence, a distinct emphasis on lineage stemming from their affiliation is

evident through numerous posts and reels featuring individuals proudly donning their discipline-specific uniforms, showcasing their proficiency levels in the respective disciplines. Notably, the affiliation of each practitioner is subtly highlighted, with instructors skillfully demonstrating their expertise through their techniques. The strategic alignment with a prominent professional affiliation involves a mentorship program that promotes skill development within the discipline. P1C2 mentioned that the rigorous training undergone by the manager and staff further enhances the overall retention strategy, ensuring alignment with the core values of the discipline and contributing to member satisfaction within the community. This differentiation is evident within the three boutique fitness clubs, as each has instructors with specific certifications and additional training to perform in their disciplines.

Theme 3: Loyalty Programs

Specific managerial decisions were determinants for fitness centers' success and long-term sustainability, including implementing loyalty programs to increase customer satisfaction and raise retention (León-Quismondo et al., 2020). The managers of the three boutique fitness clubs strategically integrate loyalty programs into their respective pricing initiatives, fostering a sense of value and exclusivity for members.

P1C1's extension of grants to individuals with specific ailments and their caregivers is a powerful testament to the participant's commitment to fostering loyalty and inclusivity within its community. By alleviating financial burdens for individuals facing health challenges, P1C1 goes beyond traditional loyalty programs focused solely

on fitness benefits. P1C1 effectively presents the grant initiative on its social media platform through engaging posts that clarify the grant's details and emphasize the substantial benefits it offers to individuals struggling with specific health challenges—all underscored by the noteworthy aspect that this valuable resource is provided free of charge. This initiative profoundly connects members dealing with health issues, strengthening their loyalty to P1C1. Providing financial support demonstrates a genuine care for the well-being of its members, contributing to a sense of belonging and loyalty that extends beyond the fitness realm.

In the case of P1C2, exclusive discounts and memberships with unlimited weekly classes seamlessly align with the club's mission, creating a compelling narrative that resonates with its clientele. The automatic monthly renewal of memberships through a dedicated app reflects the manager's commitment to hassle-free experiences. At the same time, the requirement for direct communication on cancellation emphasizes a personalized connection with members. Additionally, while exploring P1C2's social media, I came across their expansion into a retail space, showcasing exclusive branded merchandise at discounted rates for members. This tangible extension of their loyalty strategy not only boosts the perceived value for members but also solidifies their crucial role in fulfilling P1C2's mission.

P1C3 critically examines a recent loyalty program—the punch card system. While aimed at providing flexibility for members with inconsistent schedules, challenges arose, leading to a decrease in member interaction. This challenges community-building, a vital

aspect of loyalty for P1C3. Acknowledging the importance of consistent member interaction, the participant plans to refine the punch card system for better outcomes, showcasing P1C3's commitment to adaptive loyalty strategies. This introspective approach ensures loyalty programs align to foster strong connections and a sense of community among members.

In the examined boutique fitness clubs, namely P1C1, P1C2, and P1C3, integration of loyalty programs into pricing initiatives is evident. P1C1 distinguishes them by extending grants to individuals with specific health challenges, showcasing a commitment beyond traditional fitness benefits, and fostering a profound connection with members. P1C2 focuses on exclusive discounts, hassle-free memberships, and retail space with branded merchandise to enhance perceived member value. Meanwhile, P1C3 critically evaluates a punch card loyalty program, acknowledging challenges and committing to refining strategies. Each club manager's approach reflects an understanding of loyalty programs, combining fitness benefits with personalized and inclusive initiatives leading to member retention.

Theme 4: Facility Condition

Ensuring a clean and eye-catching facility was important to all three managers. Researchers have shown that the facility's state, including cleanliness and overall look, differentiates fitness clubs to enhance customer satisfaction and lead to customer retention (León-Quismondo et al., 2020; Pradeep et al., 2020). P1C1 uses social media to convey pictures of a clean facility. P1C2 has social media reviews containing descriptors

such as a "beautiful space" and "a place that renews the spirit." Additionally, P1C3 underscored their facility's cleanliness compared to competitors in their interview. This collective emphasis on facility condition, as shown through various social media and interviews, suggests facility condition is a positive aspect contributing to customer perception and satisfaction, leading to retention.

Applications to Professional Practice

In the course of conducting this qualitative multiple-case study, an in-depth analysis was performed to unveil the strategies employed by select boutique fitness club managers for member retention. The investigation involved interviews with three boutique fitness club managers in the U.S. state of Wyoming, all of whom had successfully implemented strategies to enhance customer retention. From the findings, a pattern emerged, emphasizing the role of a focused differentiation strategy to ensure member retention. By asking the interview questions and keeping a reflective journal of their online presence, I could discern that offering superior service quality through member engagement, employee attributes, loyalty programs, and facility conditions allowed for service differentiation from their competitors in a focused niche.

Existing scholarly research underscores the significance of service quality differentiation as a pivotal contributing factor to member retention (Ghahroudi et al., 2018; Miragaia et al., 2016; Saini & Singh, 2020). Moreover, opting for an exclusive focus on differentiation, rather than adopting an "and-and" strategy involving both differentiation and cost leadership, has been a deliberate choice in this study. This

decision is aimed at establishing a competitive advantage, specifically through the avenue of member retention. Managers of boutique fitness clubs may find the insights derived from this study beneficial for enhancing member retention.

Implications for Social Change

The implications of the findings for social change in the context of boutique fitness club managers and fitness clubs are significant. Firstly, the emphasis on service quality and member engagement strategies uncovered in this study suggests that boutique fitness clubs, through adopting tailored retention strategies, contribute to fostering healthier and more connected communities. As these clubs prioritize community-building and authentic member experiences, individuals are more likely to engage in regular physical activities, leading to improved individual well-being and a healthier society overall. In research conducted on Titan Fitness Gym, Carter and Alexander (2020) found that the community model allowed for deeper, more meaningful relationships to develop among members and, in turn, motivated individuals to extend their health-promoting habits. Additionally, the close-knit atmosphere fostered trust where members looked to one another for social support in other aspects of their lives. This shift towards community-centric fitness practices aligns with broader goals of promoting wellness and encouraging a supportive environment for personal growth.

Secondly, the commitment to differentiation through service quality, as identified in the study, can influence organizational cultures within boutique fitness clubs. By recognizing the importance of unique offerings, employee attributes, and facility

conditions, these clubs may set new benchmarks for excellence in the fitness industry. This may inspire other health and fitness organizations to reevaluate their strategies and prioritize service quality for enhanced member satisfaction and retention. Within the fitness industry, a positive experience with the services often leads to customer satisfaction and future intentions (Baena-Arroyo et al., 2020). The ripple effect of such changes could contribute to a positive transformation in the overall fitness landscape, with an increased focus on personalized, high-quality services that cater to the diverse needs of individuals and communities. Ultimately, the implications of social change extend beyond the immediate context of boutique fitness clubs, potentially influencing the broader fitness industry towards a more member-centric and socially impactful framework.

Recommendations for Action

This study offers valuable insights that can significantly benefit boutique fitness managers struggling with customer retention strategies. While the primary focus was on boutique fitness gyms, the applicability of these findings extends to larger box gyms and small businesses in the service industry when formulating retention strategies. The study's findings affirm that the interviewed managers have effective strategies to support their clubs in retaining members. To enhance service quality and differentiate themselves, I recommend boutique fitness managers place a strong emphasis on four key elements: (a) fostering member engagement, (b) cultivating desirable employee attributes, (c) implementing loyalty programs, and (d) maintaining optimal facility conditions. The

intended audience for these recommendations includes boutique fitness managers and, more broadly, stakeholders in the fitness industry.

This study is published in ProQuest for accessibility and dissemination of the study's results, which could be facilitated by publishing the study's results and recommendations in reputable fitness management journals and magazines to ensure visibility within the industry's literature. Additionally, actively participating in and presenting the study at prominent fitness conferences, both virtual and in-person, will allow for direct engagement with industry professionals, fostering discussions and knowledge sharing. Last, organizing targeted training programs or webinars dedicated to customer retention strategies, focusing on the study's insights, may provide a practical platform for boutique fitness managers to implement and discuss these findings. This may ensure widespread awareness and practical implementation of the identified strategies for enhanced customer value and experience.

Recommendations for Further Research

In furthering research on the strategies employed by boutique fitness club managers for member retention, it is imperative to address the identified limitations to enhance the depth and reliability of the findings. One key challenge is the potential lapse in participants' memory regarding their implemented strategies. Future studies should consider presenting participants with case study examples from diverse boutique fitness clubs to overcome this. By examining connections between these examples and the

participants' experiences, researchers can utilize an effective memory-jogging technique, encouraging a more detailed and accurate recall of their retention strategies.

Another limitation involves the constrained time available for interviews and member checking processes. To alleviate this, future research could incorporate follow-up interviews or post-interview questionnaires. These additional measures would allow participants to provide any overlooked information or details that might have been omitted during the initial interview due to time constraints. This approach ensures a more comprehensive exploration of the strategies employed for member retention, acknowledging the limitations posed by time sensitivity.

Addressing the fear of competition as a limitation requires a transparent approach. Future researchers should emphasize clear communication about the study's purpose and its implications for future research. Establishing confidentiality protocols can foster an environment of trust and confidence. This transparent communication is essential for encouraging participants to share their strategies without fear of negative consequences openly. Ultimately, these recommendations seek to refine the research methodology, ensuring that the study captures the complexities of boutique fitness club managers' strategies for member retention. By addressing memory limitations, time constraints, and competition concerns, future research can contribute solid insights into the boutique fitness industry, offering practical implications for both research and the fitness industry.

Additional research to gain insight into how boutique fitness club managers can employ successful retention strategies can benefit the fitness club industry and assist

other service industries struggling to retain their members. It represents a crossorganizational approach that could enhance member retention practices within various industries. This broader understanding and implementation of effective strategies can improve customer loyalty, engagement, and satisfaction, contributing to organizations' overall success and sustainability to gain a competitive advantage.

Reflections

Embarking on this doctoral journey has been a meaningful learning experience, offering invaluable time management and dedication lessons. The presence of a student support system has played a pivotal role in achieving short-term objectives and navigating the path toward long-term goals. Initially motivated by the personal challenge of obtaining a doctorate in business administration, the journey has evolved into many insights gained from fellow students and respected professors.

This study has been eye-opening, showcasing how academic learning can seamlessly apply to practical business choices. It has brought to light a range of viewpoints and strategies leaders use in different organizations, emphasizing how these approaches can be relevant in various scenarios for problem-solving and achieving business success.

The experience necessitated the repression of personal biases, particularly in my limited familiarity with the fitness industry. I had to ensure that my management techniques and strategies were consistent with the integrity of the study I conducted.

Pursuing a doctoral degree in business administration has equipped me with different research techniques applicable across many fields of business. This new understanding enables me to dissect the strategies employed by business leaders to ensure organizational success. I am deeply grateful for the opportunity to learn from a group of knowledgeable individuals within the doctoral setting, with special appreciation for Dr. Meridith Kathryn Wentz. Her leadership and guidance have influenced my approach to overcoming challenges and molded my leadership strategies. Her counsel throughout the process has provided a valuable lens through which I can now analyze business problems and successes with newfound insight. After earning my Doctor of Business

Administration degree, I anticipate contributing to the understanding of effective leadership strategies and organizational success across varied domains. The journey has been demanding yet enriching, and I am eager to apply the knowledge I acquired to impact both academic and practical business realms positively.

Conclusion

In light of the findings from this study aimed at identifying strategies employed by boutique fitness club managers for member retention, it is recommended that managers direct their efforts toward enhancing service quality with a specific emphasis on differentiation. Some boutique fitness clubs need more capital for extensive business investments than larger gym establishments with substantial financial resources.

Adopting a cost leadership approach and cutting expenses on facilities and pricing alone may prove insufficient to retain members, as individuals seek a distinctive and unique

experience that larger gyms often struggle to provide. Additionally, members of boutique fitness clubs invest the highest amounts in monthly dues and on a per-visit basis, underscoring the premium these individuals attribute to a specialized and unique experience. In aggregate, the average fees paid by members across all boutique fitness clubs exceeded the average for members of health clubs in all facilities by approximately \$40 (IHRSA, 2020). Therefore, instead of focusing on how to keep the price of their services low or to cut costs within the facility, the managerial focus should center on elevating and differentiating service quality, emphasizing (a) engaging interactions with members, (b) cultivating favorable employee attributes, (c) implementing effective loyalty programs, and (d) maintaining optimal facility conditions by aligning with their members' distinct expectations, boutique fitness clubs can improve their competitive standing and cultivate enduring connections with their clientele, thereby facilitating the retention of members.

References

- Abdalla, M. M., Oliveira, L. G. L., Azevedo, C. E. F., & Gonzalez, R. K. (2018). Quality in qualitative organizational research: Types of triangulation as a methodological alternative. *Administração: Ensino e Pesquisa*, 19(1), 66–98.

 https://doi.org/10.13058/raep.2018.v19n1.578
- About nvivo. (n.d.). Retrieved February 24, 2024, from https://help-nv.qsrinternational.com/14/win/Content/about-nvivo/about-nvivo.htm#:~:text=NVivo%20is%20the%20premier%20software,education%20to%20healthcare%20and%20business.
- Afiuc, O., & Bonsu, S. (2016, July). A process model of corporate social responsibility and its link to customer retention. In 2016 Global Marketing Conference at Hong Kong proceedings (pp. 690–691). Global Alliance of Marketing & Management Associations. https://doi.org/10.15444/GMC2016.05.07.02
- Agnihotri, A. (2016). Extending boundaries of blue ocean strategy. *Journal of Strategic Marketing*, 24(6), 519–528. https://doi.org/10.1080/0965254X.2015.1069882
- Agrebi, M., & Boncori, A. L. (2017). What makes a website relational? The experts' viewpoint. *European Management Journal*, *35*(5), 617–631. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.emj.2016.11.001
- Aguirre Fernández Bravo, E., & Guindal Pintado, M. D. (2020). Entrepreneurship in interpreting: A blue ocean strategy didactic toolkit for higher education interpreter training. *HERMES Journal of Language and Communication in Business*, 60,

- 111–124. https://doi.org/10.7146/hjlcb.v60i0.121314
- Archibald, M. M., Ambagtsheer, R. C., Casey, M. G., & Lawless, M. (2019). Using Zoom videoconferencing for qualitative data collection: Perceptions and experiences of researchers and participants. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*, 18. https://doi.org/10.1177/1609406919874596
- Ashour, M. L. (2018). Triangulation as a powerful methodological research technique in technology-based services. *Business & Management Studies: An International Journal*, 6(1), 193–208. https://doi.org/10.15295/bmij.v6i1.209
- Băcanu, B. (2020). Differentiation vs. low cost in Romania: The Covid shock on generic strategies theory. *Ovidius University Annals: Economic Sciences Series*, 20(1), 129–135. http://stec.univ-ovidius.ro/html/anale/RO/2020/Section%202/4.pdf
- Baena-Arroyo, M. J., García-Fernández, J., Gálvez-Ruiz, P., & Grimaldi-Puyana, M. (2020). Analyzing consumer loyalty through service experience and service convenience: Differences between instructor fitness classes and virtual fitness classes. *Sustainability*, 12(3), Article 828. https://doi.org/10.3390/su12030828
- Barnham, C. (2015). Quantitative and qualitative research. *International Journal of Market Research*, 57(6), 837–854. https://doi.org/10.2501/IJMR-2015-070
- Batrakoulis, A., Veiga, O. L., Franco, S., Thomas, E., Alexopoulos, A., Valcarce-Torrente, M., Santos-Rocha, R., Ramalho, F., Di Credico, A., Vitucci, D., Ramos, L., Simões, V., Romero-Caballero, A., Vieira, I., Mancini, A., & Bianco, A. (2023). Health and fitness trends in Southern Europe for 2023: A cross-sectional

survey. *AIMS Public Health*, *10*(2), 378–408. https://doi.org/10.3934/publichealth.2023028

- Behnam, M., Pyun, D. Y., Doyle, J. P., & Delshab, V. (2021). The impact of consumer knowledge on profitable consumer loyalty through perceived service quality and psychological involvement in non-profit sport clubs. *International Journal of Sports Marketing and Sponsorship*, 22(2), 407–427.

 https://doi.org/10.1108/IJSMS-03-2020-0039
- Berlyne, D. E. (1960). *Conflict, arousal, and curiosity*. McGraw-Hill Book Company. https://doi.org/10.1037/11164-000
- Block, J. H., Kohn, K., Miller, D., & Ullrich, K. (2015). Necessity entrepreneurship and competitive strategy. *Small Business Economics*, 44(1), 37–54. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11187-014-9589-x
- Bracken-Roche, D., Bell, E., Macdonald, M. E., & Racine, E. (2017). Erratum to: The concept of 'vulnerability' in research ethics: an in-depth analysis of policies and guidelines. *Health Research Policy and Systems*, *15*(1), Article 29. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12961-017-0186-8
- Braun, V., & Clarke, V. (2021). To saturate or not to saturate? Questioning data saturation as a useful concept for thematic analysis and sample-size rationales. *Qualitative Research in Sport, Exercise and Health*, 13(2), 201–216. https://doi.org/10.1080/2159676X.2019.1704846
- Bretcu. (2018). Competitive strategies between the red ocean and the blue ocean.

Universitatii "Eftimie Murgu" Resita. Fascicola II. Studii Economice, 25, 17–25. https://www.studocu.com/pt/document/universidade-aberta/tecnologia-e-inovacao/competitive-strategies-between-the-red-ocean-and-the-blue-ocean/14497946

- Bromley, E., Mikesell, L., Jones, F., & Khodyakov, D. (2015). From subject to participant: Ethics and the evolving role of community in health research.

 American Journal of Public Health, 105(5), 900–908.

 https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2014.302403
- Bryman, A. (2017). Quantitative and qualitative research: Further reflections on their integration. In J. Brannen (Ed.), *Mixing Methods: Qualitative and quantitative research* (1st ed., pp. 57–78). Routledge. https://doi.org/10.4324/9781315248813-3
- Buys, T., Casteleijn, D., Heyns, T., & Untiedt, H. (2022). A reflexive lens on preparing and conducting semi-structured interviews with academic colleagues. *Qualitative Health Research*, *32*(13), 2030–2039.

 https://doi.org/10.1177/10497323221130832
- Cairney, P., & St. Denny, E. (2015). What is qualitative research

 (Bloomsbury). *International Journal of Social Research Methodology*, 18(1),

 117–125. https://doi.org/10.1080/13645579.2014.957434
- Cannon, J. N., Denison, C. A., & Watanabe, O. V. (2021). Do detail and its verifiability serve as indicators of strategy effectiveness and as sources of credibility in

- voluntary qualitative disclosure? *Journal of Accounting, Auditing & Finance*, *36*(3), 557–584. https://doi.org/10.1177/0148558X19885554
- Capuano, N., Greco, L., Ritrovato, P., & Vento, M. (2021). Sentiment analysis for customer relationship management: An incremental learning approach. *Applied Intelligence*, *51*(6), 3339–3352. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10489-020-01984-x
- Carter, A., & Alexander, A. C. (2020). A qualitative exploration of womens' experiences who belong to a "fitness community." *American Journal of Health Education*, 51(1), 22–30. https://doi.org/10.1080/19325037.2019.1687365
- Castillo-Montoya, M. (2016). Preparing for interview research: The interview protocol refinement framework. *Qualitative Report*, 21, 811-831.

 https://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/
- Castleberry, A., & Nolen, A. (2018). Thematic analysis of qualitative research data: Is it as easy as it sounds? *Currents in Pharmacy Teaching and Learning*, 10(6), 807–815. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cptl.2018.03.019
- Chen, C.-M., & Liu, H.-M. (2019). The moderating effect of competitive status on the relationship between customer satisfaction and retention. *Total Quality Management & Business Excellence*, 30(7–8), 721–744. https://doi.org/10.1080/14783363.2017.1333413
- Chibuzor, A. A., Uju Jovita, O. U., Onyemachi, U. C., & Osondu, O. D. (2018).

 Customer base strategies. *International Journal of Scientific Research and Management*, 6(12). Article EM-2018 https://doi.org/10.18535/ijsrm/v6i12.em04

- Chikako, T. U., & Hamu, G. T. (2021). Assessment of customers' relationship management practices on customer retention and loyalty of oromia credit and saving share company: Bule hora city branch. *Advances in Operations**Research*, 2021, 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1155/2021/5545836
- Chong, C.-H., & Yeo, K.-J. (2015). An overview of grounded theory design in educational research. *Asian Social Science*, 11(12), Article 258. https://doi.org/10.5539/ass.v11n12p258
- Cornelius, K. E. (2014). Formative assessment made easy: Templates for collecting daily data in inclusive classrooms. *Teaching Exceptional Children*, 47(2), 112–118. https://doi.org/10.1177/0040059914553204
- Cypress, B. (2018). Qualitative research methods: A phenomenological focus. *Dimensions of Critical Care Nursing*, *37*(6), 302–309. https://doi.org/10.1097/DCC.0000000000000322
- Dannenbaum, J., Edinger-Schons, L. M., Rese, M., Plötner, O., & Wieseke, J. (2020).

 What does it take to successfully implement a hybrid offering strategy? A contingency perspective. *Journal of Service Management Research*, 4(2–3), 100–120. https://doi.org/10.15358/2511-8676-2020-2-3-100
- De Mesquita, J. M. C., Shin, H., Urdan, A. T., & Pimenta, M. T. C. (2023). Measuring the intention—behavior gap in service failure and recovery: The moderating roles of failure severity and service recovery satisfaction. *European Journal of Marketing*, 57(7), 1826–1853. https://doi.org/10.1108/EJM-03-2022-0235

- Denzin, N. (1978). The research act: a theoretical introduction to sociological methods. (2nd. ed.). McGraw-Hill, 1978
- Devi, T. S., Sarmah, B., Dewangan, K. N., & Phookan, N. K. (2021). In search of a blue ocean in the Indian wine industry. *South Asian Journal of Business and Management Cases*, 10(2), 218–230. https://doi.org/10.1177/22779779211028550
- Dewobroto, W., Nimran, U., Arifin, Z., & Yulianto, E. (2021). The role of customer value and customer trust as a mediator of flexibility influence on customer retention. *Webology*, 19(1), 37–50.
- DiBisceglie, S., & Arigo, D. (2021). Perceptions of #fitspiration activity on Instagram:

 Patterns of use, response, and preferences among fitstagrammers and followers.

 Journal of Health Psychology, 26(8), 1233–1242.

 https://doi.org/10.1177/1359105319871656
- Ellis, P. (2019). Ethical aspects of research. *Wounds U.K.*, *15*(3), 87–88. https://www.wounds-uk.com

https://doi.org/10.14704/WEB/V19I1/WEB19003

- Elo, S., Kääriäinen, M., Kanste, O., Pölkki, T., Utriainen, K., & Kyngäs, H. (2014).

 Qualitative content analysis: A focus on trustworthiness. *SAGE Open*, 4(1),

 Article c215824401452263. https://doi.org/10.1177/2158244014522633
- Esentaş, M., Yıldız, K., & Güzel, P. (2020). Examining the service quality of private gym customers in terms of some demographic variables. *Sportif Bakış Spor ve Eğitim Bilimleri Dergisi*, 7(SI1), 11–25. https://doi.org/10.33468/sbsebd.126

- Farida, I., & Setiawan, D. (2022). Business strategies and competitive advantage: The role of performance and innovation. *Journal of Open Innovation: Technology,*Market, and Complexity, 8(3), Article 163. https://doi.org/10.3390/joitmc8030163
- Fernández-Martínez, A., Haro-González, M., Nuviala, R., Pérez-Ordás, R., & Nuviala, A. (2020). Women and physical activity in fitness centres. Analysis of future intentions and their relationship with age. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health, 17*(15), Article 5289.

 https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph17155289
- Ferreira, H. (2023). Determinants of service quality influencing customer satisfaction in fitness centers: A systematic review. *European Journal of Human Movement*,

 Article 49. https://doi.org/10.21134/eurjhm.2022.49.3
- Firoz Suleman, M., Rashidirad, M., & Firoz Suleman, S. (2019). The applicability of Porter's generic strategies in pure online firms: A case study approach. *Strategic Change*, 28(3), 167–176. https://doi.org/10.1002/jsc.2258
- Fitzgerald, S. M., Rumrill, P. D., Jr., & Merchant, W. R. (2015). A response to Harris, Gould, and Fujiura: Beyond scoping reviews: A case for mixed-methods research reviews. *Work*, *50*(2), 335–339. https://doi.org/10.3233/WOR-141983
- Fogel, J., & Ustoyev, S. (2021). Social media advertisements with deposit contracts and fitness club/gym membership: Are consumers persuaded? Journal of Consumer Marketing, 38(1), 27–38. https://doi.org/10.1108/JCM-02-2020-3621
- Fook, A. C. W., & Dastane, O. (2021). Effectiveness of loyalty programs in customer

- retention: A multiple mediation analysis. *Jindal Journal of Business*Research, 10(1), 7–32. https://doi.org/10.1177/22786821211000182
- Fusch, P., Fusch, G., & Ness, L. (2017). How to conduct a mini-ethnographic case study:

 A guide for novice researchers. *The Qualitative Report*.

 https://doi.org/10.46743/2160-3715/2017.2580
- Fusch, P., & Ness, L. (2015). Are we there yet? Data saturation in qualitative research. *The Qualitative Report*. https://doi.org/10.46743/2160-3715/2015.2281
- Gao, J., Yao, L., Xiao, X., & Li, P. (2022). Recover from failure: Examining the impact of service recovery stages on relationship marketing strategies. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *13*, Article 852306. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2022.852306
- Garcia-Pascual, F., Parra-Camacho, D., & Aguado-Berenguer, S. (2023). Effect of service experience, engagement and satisfaction on the future intentions of customers of a sports services. *Heliyon*, *9*(7), Article e17850.

 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.heliyon.2023.e17850
- García-Pascual, F., Prado-Gascó, V., Alguacil, M., Valantine, I., & Calabuig-Moreno, F. (2020). Future intentions of fitness center customers: Effect of emotions, perceived well-being and management variables. Frontiers in Psychology, 11. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2020.547846
- Gaus, N. (2017). Selecting research approaches and research designs: A reflective essay.

 *Qualitative Research Journal, 17(2), 99–112. https://doi.org/10.1108/QRJ-07-2016-0041

- Geravandi, A. (2021). An in-depth perspective analysis for developing a social marketing model to promote female adolescents' participation in regular physical activities:

 A qualitative study. *International Journal of Pediatrics*, 9(12).

 https://doi.org/10.22038/ijp.2021.60166.4668
- Ghadiri, M., Fahiminezhad, A., Bagheri, H., & Tayebi, S. M. (2021). Market-retention in fitness centers: Identifying and ranking the factors affecting customer retention.

 **Journal of New Studies in Sport Management*, 2(1).*

 https://doi.org/10.22103/jnssm.2020.16749.1012
- Ghahroudi, M. R., Sagheb, S., & Islamic Azad University. (2018). The impact of differentiation strategies on the women fashion-clothing' performance. *Journal of Economics and Business*, 1(4), 381–400. https://doi.org/10.31014/aior.1992.01.04.35
- Gibson, D. E. (2004). Role models in career development: New directions for theory and research. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 65(1), 134–156. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0001-8791(03)00051-4
- Gill, M. J. (2014). The possibilities of phenomenology for organizational research.

 *Organizational Research Methods, 17(2), 118–137.

 https://doi.org/10.1177/1094428113518348
- Gjestvang, C., Tangen, E. M., Arntzen, M. B., & Haakstad, L. A. H. (2023). How do fitness club members differentiate in background characteristics, exercise motivation, and social support? A cross-sectional study. *Journal of Sports Science*

- and Medicine, 235–244. https://doi.org/10.52082/jssm.2023.234
- Glaveli, N., Papadimitriou, D., Karagiorgos, T., & Alexandris, K. (2021). Exploring the role of fitness instructors' interaction quality skills in building customer trust in the service provider and customer satisfaction. *European Sport Management Quarterly*, 1–22. https://doi.org/10.1080/16184742.2021.1928256
- Gnizy, I. (2020). Applying big data to guide firms' future industrial marketing strategies.

 **Journal of Business & Industrial Marketing, 35(7), 1221–1235.*

 https://doi.org/10.1108/JBIM-06-2019-0318
- Gocłowska, S., Piątkowska, M., & Lenartowicz, M. (2019). Customer satisfaction and its measurement in fitness clubs of Warsaw. *Economics & Sociology*, *12*(2), 205–218. https://doi.org/10.14254/2071-789X.2019/12-2/12
- Godefroy, J. (2020). Recommending physical activity during the COVID-19 health crisis.

 Fitness influencers on Instagram. *Frontiers in Sports and Active Living*, 2,

 589813. https://doi.org/10.3389/fspor.2020.589813
- Gonçalves, C. (2018). Antecedents of members retention in fitness: Case study of fitness clubs in Portugal. https://bibliotecadigital.ipb.pt/handle/10198/19270
- Guercini, S. (2014). New qualitative research methodologies in management. *Management Decision*, 52(4), 662–674. https://doi.org/10.1108/MD-11-2013-0592
- Guest, G., Namey, E., & Chen, M. (2020). A simple method to assess and report thematic saturation in qualitative research. *PLOS ONE*, *15*(5), 1–17.

https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0232076

- Hajar, M. A., Alkahtani, A. A., Ibrahim, D. N., Darun, M. R., Al-Sharafi, M. A., & Tiong, S. K. (2021). The approach of value innovation towards superior performance, competitive advantage, and sustainable growth: A systematic literature review. *Sustainability*, 13(18), Article 10131.
 https://doi.org/10.3390/su131810131
- Hajar, M. A., Ibrahim, D. N., Darun, M. R., & Al-Sharafi, M. A. (2020). Improving
 Mobile value-added services (MVAS) in Yemen mobile companies. *International Journal of Information Technology and Language Studies*, 4(1), 12–22.
 http://journals.sfu.ca/ijitls
- Hales, G., & McLarney, C. (2017). Uber's Competitive advantage vis-à-vis porter's generic strategies. *IUP Journal of Management Research*, 16(4), 7–22. https://www.iupindia.in/Management_Research.asp
- Hamid, S. A., Bashir, H., Haridy, S., & Shamsuzzaman, M. (2022). Factors affecting innovation in the service industry: A literature-based model. 2022 Advances in Science and Engineering Technology International Conferences (ASET), 1–5. https://doi.org/10.1109/ASET53988.2022.9735079
- Hapsari, R., Clemes, M., & Dean, D. (2016). The mediating role of perceived value on the relationship between service quality and customer satisfaction: Evidence from Indonesian airline passengers. *Procedia Economics and Finance*, 35, 388–395.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/S2212-5671(16)00048-4

- Hawkins, L., & Hoon, S. (2020). The impact of customer retention strategies and the survival of small service-based businesses. SSRN Electronic Journal. https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.3445173
- Herstein, R., Gilboa, S., Gamliel, E., Bergera, R., & Ali, A. (2018). The role of private label brands in enhancing service satisfaction in the hotel industry: Comparing luxury and boutique hotels. *Services Marketing Quarterly*, *39*(2), 140–155. https://doi.org/10.1080/15332969.2018.1437250
- Hidayat, L., & Amalia, L. (2023). Creating customer loyalty through antecedents of customer satisfaction at hoka-hoka bento fast food restaurants. *Formosa Journal of Sustainable Research*, 2(4), 939–976. https://doi.org/10.55927/fjsr.v2i4.3538
- Höppner, S., Stripling, E., Baesens, B., Broucke, S., & Verdonck, T. (2020). Profit driven decision trees for churn prediction. *European Journal of Operational Research*, 284(3), 920–933. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejor.2018.11.072
- Horga, G., Kaur, T., & Peterson, B. S. (2014). Annual Research Review: Current limitations and future directions in MRI studies of child- and adult-onset developmental psychopathologies. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, *55*(6), 659–680. https://doi.org/10.1111/jcpp.12185
- Howat, G., Absher, J., Crilley, G., & Milne, I. (1996). Measuring customer service quality in sports and leisure centres. *Managing Leisure*, 1(2), 77–89. https://doi.org/10.1080/136067196376456
- Huang, C. H., & Lin, Y. C. (2020). Relationships among employee acting, customer-

- perceived service quality, emotional well-being and value co-creation: An investigation of the financial services industry. *Asia Pacific Journal of Marketing and Logistics*, *33*(1), 29–52. https://doi.org/10.1108/APJML-04-2019-0245
- Hurley, T., Faure, C., & Kelly, S. (2020). Incentivizing and re-engaging lapsed health club members. *Sport, Business and Management: An International Journal,* 10(5), 545–565. https://doi.org/10.1108/SBM-10-2019-0094
- Hyett, N., Kenny, A., & Dickson-Swift, V. (2014). Methodology or method? A critical review of qualitative case study reports. *International Journal of Qualitative Studies on Health and Well-Being*, 9(1), Article e23606.

 https://doi.org/10.3402/qhw.v9.23606
- International Health, Racquet, and Sportsclub Association. (2019). *The 2019 IHRSA global report*. https://www.ihrsa.org/publications/the-2019-ihrsa-global-report/
- International Health, Racquet, and Sportsclub Association. (2020). *The 2020 IHRSA*consumer report. https://www.ihrsa.org/publications/the-2019-ihrsa-global-report/
- Islami, X., Mustafa, N., & Topuzovska Latkovikj, M. (2020). Linking Porter's generic strategies to firm performance. *Future Business Journal*, 6(1), 3. https://doi.org/10.1186/s43093-020-0009-1
- Ismail, A., & Yunan, Y. (2016). Service quality as a predictor of customer satisfaction and customer loyalty. *LogForum*, *12*, 269–283. https://doi.org/10.17270/J.LOG.2016.4.7
- Isreb, S., Attwood, S., Hesselgreaves, H., McLachlan, J., & Illing, J. (2020). The

- development of an online standalone cognitive hazard training for laparoscopic cholecystectomy: A feasibility study. *Journal of Surgical Education*, 77(1), 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsurg.2019.09.002
- Jenneboer, L., Herrando, C., & Constantinides, E. (2022). The impact of chatbots on customer loyalty: A systematic literature review. *Journal of Theoretical and Applied Electronic Commerce Research*, 17(1), 212–229.

 https://doi.org/10.3390/jtaer17010011
- Kangu, M., Wanjau, K. L., Kosimbei, G., & Arasa, R. (2017). Technology infrastructure:

 A customer relationship management dimension in maintaining customer loyalty.

 International Journal of Economics, Commerce and Management, 5(5) 88–106.

 http://ijecm.co.uk
- Kankam-Kwarteng, C., Amofah, O., Osei, F., & Osman, B. (2022). Customer based performance of the hotel industry: Analysis of service package and brand innovations. *EMAJ: Emerging Markets Journal*, 12(2), 9–18.
 https://doi.org/10.5195/emaj.2022.260
- Kataria, P., Kumar, S., & Gupta, V. P. (2023). Customer empowerment, customer retention and firm's performance: The mediating role of innovation and customer satisfaction. *South Asian Journal of Management*, 30(1), 164–186.

 https://eds.s.ebscohost.com/eds/pdfviewer/pdfviewer?vid=7&sid=04f9b31c-7594-4eef-abda-4c238e123d17%40redis
- Kelly, A., Knapova, L., & Malinakova, K. (2021). The use of fitness trackers among

- active adults: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 18(4), 1961.
- Kharasch, E. D., Avram, M. J., Clark, J. D., Davidson, A. J., Houle, T. T., Levy, J. H., London, M. J., Sessler, D. I., & Vutskits, L. (2021). Peer review matters:
 Research quality and the public trust. *Anesthesiology*, 134(1), 1–6.
 https://doi.org/10.1097/ALN.0000000000003608
- Kim, W. C., & Mauborgne, R. (1997). Value innovation: The strategic logic of high growth, *Harvard Business Review*, 75 (1), 102–12. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/10174449/
- Kim, W. C., & Mauborgne, R. (1999, January 1). Creating new market space. *Harvard Business Review*. https://hbr.org/1999/01/creating-new-market-space
- Kim, W. C., & Mauborgne, R. (2005). Blue ocean strategy: From theory to practice.

 *California Management Review, 47(3), 105–121.

 https://doi.org/10.2307/41166308
- King, G., Chao, X., & Duenyas, I. (2016). Dynamic customer acquisition and retention

- management. *Production & Operations Management*, 25(8), 1332–1343. https://doi.org/10.1111/poms.12559
- Korstjens, I., & Moser, A. (2018). Series: Practical guidance to qualitative research. Part

 4: Trustworthiness and publishing. *European Journal of General Practice*, 24,

 120–24. https://doi.org/10.1080/13814788.2017.1375092
- Kyngäs, H., Kääriäinen, M., & Elo, S. (2020). The trustworthiness of content analysis. In
 H. Kyngäs, K. Mikkonen, & M. Kääriäinen (Eds.), *The Application of Content*Analysis in Nursing Science Research (pp. 41–48). Springer International
 Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-30199-6_5
- Larsson, A., & Broström, E. (2020). Ensuring customer retention: Insurers' perception of customer loyalty. *Marketing Intelligence & Planning*, 38(2), 151–166. https://doi.org/10.1108/MIP-02-2019-0106
- Leny, S., & Hilda, R. (2021). The influence of competitive strategy on corporation performance. *Jurnal Akuntansi*, 25(2), 168. https://doi.org/10.24912/ja.v25i2.804
- León-Quismondo, J., García-Unanue, J., & Burillo, P. (2020). Best practices for fitness center business sustainability: A qualitative vision. *Sustainability*, *12*(12), 5067. https://doi.org/10.3390/su12125067
- Li, X., Guo, Y., Hou, J., & Liu, J. (2021). Human capital allocation and enterprise innovation performance: An example of China's knowledge-intensive service industry. *Research in International Business and Finance*, 58, Article e101429. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ribaf.2021.101429

- Lincoln, Y. S., & Guba, E. G. (1985). Naturalistic inquiry. Sage Publications.
- Lindlof, T. R., & Taylor, B. C. (2019). *Qualitative communication research methods* (Fourth edition). SAGE.
- MacIntosh, E., & Law, B. (2015). Should I stay or should I go? Exploring the decision to join, maintain, or cancel a fitness membership. *Managing Sport and Leisure*, 20(3), 191–210. https://doi.org/10.1080/23750472.2015.1025093
- Maher, C., Hadfield, M., Hutchings, M., & De Eyto, A. (2018). Ensuring rigor in qualitative data analysis: A design research approach to coding combining NVivo with traditional material methods. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*, 17(1), Article e160940691878636. https://doi.org/10.1177/1609406918786362
- Mandal, P. C. (2016). Customer retention in organizations: A review. *International Journal of Applied Research*, 2, 770–772. http://www.allresearchjournal.com
- Maramwidze–Merrison, E. (2016). Innovative methodologies in qualitative research:

 Social media window for accessing organizational elites for interviews. *Electronic Journal of Business Research Methods*, 14(2), 157–167. https://ejbrm.com
- Marshall, C., & Rossman, G. (2016). Designing qualitative research (6th ed.). Sage.
- Maslow, A. H. (1943). A theory of human motivation. *Psychological Review*, 50(4), 370–396. https://doi.org/10.1037/h0054346
- Massoudi, A., & Ahmed, M. (2021). The adoption of blue ocean strategy to sustain competitive advantage in the Syrian food industry. *UKH Journal of Social Sciences*, 5(2), 34–49. https://doi.org/10.25079/ukhjss.v5n2y2021.pp34-49

- Matute, J., Palau-Saumell, R., & Viglia, G. (2018). Beyond chemistry: The role of employee emotional competence in personalized services. *Journal of Services Marketing*, 32(3), 346–359. https://doi.org/10.1108/JSM-05-2017-0161
- Maya-Jariego, I., & Cachia, R. (2019). What the eye does not see: Visualization strategies for the data collection of personal networks. *Connections*, *39*(1), 1–18. https://doi.org/10.21307/connections-2019-003
- Mayntz, R., Holm, K., Hübner, P., & Lipnik, W. (1985). Wprowadzenie do metod socjologii empirycznej [Introduction to the methods of empirical sociology]. Warszawa: Państ. Wydaw. Naukowe.
- McCusker, K., & Gunaydin, S. (2015). Research using qualitative, quantitative or mixed methods and choice based on the research. *Perfusion*, *30*(7), 537–542. https://doi.org/10.1177/0267659114559116
- Melendez Araya, N. M., Ruiz Ulloa, M. H., Pizarro Ruz, J. G., & Cruzat Pacheco, P. O. (2022). Blue Ocean strategy: A look from the literature. 2022 IEEE International Conference on Automation/XXV Congress of the Chilean Association of Automatic Control (ICA–ACCA), 1–6. https://doi.org/10.1109/ICA-ACCA56767.2022.10006290
- Min, D. (2022). Exploring the structural relationships between service quality, perceived value, satisfaction, and loyalty in nonprofit sport clubs: Empirical evidence from germany. Sport Marketing Quarterly, 31(3).
 https://doi.org/10.32731/SMQ.313.0922.03

- Miragaia, D., Conde, D., & Soares, J. (2016). Measuring service quality of ski resorts: An approach to identify the consumer profile. *The Open Sports Sciences Journal*, 9(1), 53–61. https://doi.org/10.2174/1875399X01609010053
- Mishra, M., & Dahr, S. (2020). Antecedents of Brand Switching Intentions: An Empirical Study of Jio Telecom. *Excellent Publishing House*.

 https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Mrs-Nandini-
 Bansod/publication/343306296 Detection of Cannabis in Drug Abusers Nails/

 links/603f17d8a6fdcc9c780c7d12/Detection-of-Cannabis-in-Drug-Abusers-Nails.pdf
 Nails.pdf#page=94
- Mohajan, H. K. (2017). Two criteria for good measurements in research: Validity and reliability. *Annals of Spiru Haret University. Economic Series*, *17*(4), 59–82. https://doi.org/10.26458/1746
- Möller, K., & Parvinen, P. (2015). An impact-oriented implementation approach in business marketing research. *Industrial Marketing Management*, 45, 3–11. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.indmarman.2015.02.025
- Morselli, D. (2018). Teaching a sense of initiative and entrepreneurship with constructive alignment in tertiary non-business contexts. *Education + Training*, 60(2), 122–138. https://doi.org/10.1108/ET-06-2017-0093
- Moxham, C., & Wiseman, F. (2023). Examining the development, delivery and measurement of service quality in the fitness industry: A case study. *Total Quality Management & Business Excellence*, 20(5), 467–482.

https://doi.org/10.1080/14783360902863614

- Murray, H. A. (1938). Explorations in personality: A clinical and experimental study of fifty men of college age. Oxford University Press.
- Murshed, F., & Zhang, Y. (2016). Thinking orientation and preference for research methodology. *Journal of Consumer Marketing*, *33*(6), 437–446. https://doi.org/10.1108/JCM-01-2016-1694
- National Commission for the Protection of Human Subjects of Biomedical and Behavioral Research. (1979). *The Belmont report: Ethical principles and guidelines for the protection of human subjects of research*. U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare. https://www.hhs.gov/ohrp/regulations-and-policy/belmont-report/read-the-belmont-report/index.html
- Natow, R. S. (2020). The use of triangulation in qualitative studies employing elite interviews. *Qualitative Research*, 20(2), 160–173. https://doi.org/10.1177/1468794119830077
- Nazari, N. (2022). Impact of service access and perception of service quality on perceived value, satisfaction and loyalty in sports centers. *Management and organizational behavior in sports*, 10(4), 45–59.

 https://jmobs.stb.iau.ir/article_690465.html?lang=en
- Nelson, J. (2017). Using conceptual depth criteria: Addressing the challenge of reaching saturation in qualitative research. *Qualitative Research*, *17*(5), 554–570. https://doi.org/10.1177/1468794116679873

- Nursanti, D. M., & Ndayisenga, J. (2021). Exploring of service quality, customer satisfaction, price and word-ofmouth on Yogyakarta health clubs. *Turkish Online Journal of Qualitative Inquiry*, 12(6), 1731–1738.

 https://eds.s.ebscohost.com/eds/pdfviewer/pdfviewer?vid=17&sid=611f9bd2-16b9-4b62-8ae0-b75b71a07658%40redis
- Obeidat, A. M., Al-Shannag, E. A., Almatarneh, R. M., Alali, H. A., & Shawaqfeh, A. Y. (2021). E-marketing and its impact on the competitive advantage. *Ilkogretim Online*, 20(5), 196–207. https://doi.org/10.17051/ilkonline.2021.05.18
- Okatahi, O., Nwachukwu, C., Minh, V. H., & Odiakosa, I. (2021). Porter's generic strategies for competitive advantage: How they work in selected Asian economies. *LAPLAGE EM REVISTA*, 7(3D), 282–289.

 https://doi.org/10.24115/S2446-6220202173D1718p.282-289
- Okoko, J., Tunison, S., & Walker, K. D. (Eds.). (2023). Varieties of qualitative research methods: Selected contextual perspectives. Springer.
- Oliveira, G. T. A., Pereira, L. C., Linhares, M., Silva, L. R. F., Da Silva, P. R., & Elsangedy, H. M. (2021). Dropout predictors at gyms: a retrospective study. *Revista Brasileira de Ciências do Esporte, 43*.

 https://doi.org/10.1590/rbce.43.e014220
- Palinkas, L. A., Horwitz, S. M., Green, C. A., Wisdom, J. P., Duan, N., & Hoagwood, K. (2015). Purposeful sampling for qualitative data collection and analysis in mixed method implementation research. *Administration and Policy in Mental Health and*

- *Mental Health Services Research*, *42*(5), 533–544. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10488-013-0528-y
- Parasuraman, A., Zeithaml, V., & Berry, L. (1988). SERVQUAL: A multiple-item scale for measuring consumer perceptions of service quality. *Journal of Retailing*, 64(1), 12–40. https://psycnet.apa.org/record/1989-10632-001
- Pashaie, S., Abdavi, F., Dickson, G., & Habibpour, R. (2022). Sport customer relationship management, competitive advantage, satisfaction, loyalty, and complaint management. *Kinesiologia Slovenica*, 28(1), 122–140. https://doi.org/10.52165/kinsi.28.1.122-140
- Paulose, D., & Shakeel, A. (2022). Perceived experience, perceived value and customer satisfaction as antecedents to loyalty among hotel guests. *Journal of Quality Assurance in Hospitality & Tourism*, 23(2), 447–481.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/1528008X.2021.1884930
- Peitzika, E., Chatzi, S., & Kissa, D. (2020). Service quality expectations in the fitness center context: A validation of the expectations component of the servqual scale in Greece. *Services Marketing Quarterly*, 41(2), 89–104.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/15332969.2020.1742977
- Phillips, M. S., Abdelghany, O., Johnston, S., Rarus, R., Austin-Szwak, J., & Kirkwood, C. (2017). Navigating the institutional review board (IRB) process for pharmacy related research. *Hospital Pharmacy*, 52(2), 105–116.

 https://doi.org/10.1310/hpj5202-105

- Pizzo, A. D., Baker, B. J., Jones, G. J., & Funk, D. C. (2021). Sport experience design: Wearable fitness technology in the health and fitness industry. *Journal of Sport Management*, 35(2), 130–143. https://doi.org/10.1123/jsm.2020-0150
- Porter, M. E. (1985). *Competitive advantage: Creating and sustaining superior* performance. Free Press; Collier Macmillan.
- Porter, M. E. (2008). Competitive advantage: Creating and sustaining superior

 Performance (Original work published 1998). [DX Reader version].

 http://www.books.google.com
- Pradeep, S., Vadakepat, V., & Rajasenan, D. (2020). The effect of service quality on customer satisfaction in fitness firms. Management Science Letters, 2011-2020. https://doi.org/10.5267/j.msl.2020.2.011
- Prayag, G., Hassibi, S., & Nunkoo, R. (2019). A systematic review of consumer satisfaction studies in hospitality journals: Conceptual development, research approaches and future prospects. *Journal of Hospitality Marketing & Management*, 28(1), 51–80. https://doi.org/10.1080/19368623.2018.1504367
- Priilaid, D., Ballantyne, R., & Packer, J. (2020). A "blue ocean" strategy for developing visitor wine experiences: Unlocking value in the Cape region tourism market.

 Journal of Hospitality and Tourism Management, 43, 91–99.

 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhtm.2020.01.009
- Quoquab, F., Mohammad, J., Yasin, N. M., & Abdullah, N. L. (2018). Antecedents of switching intention in the mobile telecommunications industry: A partial least

- square approach. *Asia Pacific Journal of Marketing and Logistics*, *30*(4), 1087–1111. https://doi.org/10.1108/APJML-06-2017-0121
- Rabionet, S. E. (2009). How I learned to design and conduct semi-structured interviews:

 An ongoing and continuous journey. *The Qualitative Report*, 16(2), 563–566.

 http://www.nova.edu/ssss/QR/QR16-2/rabionet.pdf
- Rafique, M., Evans, R., & Nawaz, T. (2015). Absorptive capacity: A hub of blue ocean and red ocean strategies and capability transformation in innovative business environments. *In 2015 2nd International Conference on Knowledge–Based Engineering and Innovation (KBEI)*, 60–65.

 https://doi.org/10.1109/KBEI.2015.7436022.
- Raiol, R. de A. (2020). Strategies to increase capture, retention, and reduce evasion of customers in gyms. *Revista Intercontinental de Gestão Desportiva*, 10(3), 1–13. https://app.periodikos.com.br/article/5fc564e80e8825f10f09966d/pdf/rigd-10-3-e10024.pdf
- Ramovš, M., & Milfelner, B. (2023). The importance of educational service quality for customer satisfaction and organizational reputation. *Naše Gospodarstvo/Our Economy*, 69(2), 29–40. https://doi.org/10.2478/ngoe-2023-0009
- Rendtorff, J. D. (2016). *Stakeholder theory: A model for strategic management*. Springer Berlin Heidelberg.
- Ricadonna, N. A., Saifullah, M., & Prasetyoningrum, A. K. (2021). The effect of trust and brand image on customer retention with customer loyalty as intervening

- variables to customers of sharia commercial banks. *Jurnal Keuangan Dan Perbankan*, 25(2), 311–323. https://doi.org/10.26905/jkdp.v25i2.5145
- Rittichainuwat, B., & Rattanaphinanchai, S. (2015). Applying a mixed method of quantitative and qualitative design in explaining the travel motivation of film tourists in visiting a film-shooting destination. *Tourism Management*, 46, 136–147. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tourman.2014.06.005
- Roth, R. (2019). *Gym, Health & Fitness Clubs in the US* (IBISWorld Industry Report No. 71394). IBISWorld Services.

 http://clients1.ibisworld.com/reports/us/industry/default.aspx?entid=1655
- Rowley, J. (2012). Conducting research interviews. *Management Research Review*, 35(3/4), 260–271. https://doi.org/10.1108/01409171211210154
- Roy, K., Zvonkovic, A., Goldberg, A., Sharp, E., & LaRossa, R. (2015). Sampling richness and qualitative integrity: Challenges for research with families. *Journal of Marriage and Family*, 77(1), 243–260. https://doi.org/10.1111/jomf.12147
- Ruihley, B. J., Mamo, Y., Greenwell, T. C., & Andrew, D. P. S. (2020). Increase customer retention: An examination of quality and its effects on the retention of sport participants. *Journal of Sport Behavior*, *43*(3), 1–24. https://www.proquest.com/docview/2329189100?accountid=14872
- Rusu, D. (2021). Strategies and strategic orientation in Romanian SMEs. Review of international comparative management. *Revista de Management Comparat*

- International, 22(4), 527–541. https://doi.org/10.24818/RMCI.2021.4.527
- Sabbeh, S. F. (2018). Machine-learning techniques for customer retention: A comparative study. *International Journal of Advanced Computer Science and Applications*, 9(2). https://doi.org/10.14569/IJACSA.2018.090238
- Saini, S., & Singh, J. (2020). A link between attitudinal and behavioral loyalty of service customers. *Business Perspectives and Research*, 8(2), 205–215. https://doi.org/10.1177/2278533719887452
- Salavou, H. (2015). Competitive strategies and their shift to the future. *European Business Review*, 27(1), 80–99. https://doi.org/10.1108/EBR-04-2013-0073
- Salavou, H., & Manolopoulos, D. (2021). Pure and hybrid strategies in social enterprises:

 An empirical investigation. *EuroMed Journal of Business*, *16*(3), 274–289.

 https://doi.org/10.1108/EMJB-05-2019-0068
- Santos, R. E. S., Magalhaes, C. V. C., & da Silva, F. Q. B. (2017). Member checking in software engineering research: Lessons learned from an industrial case study. 2017 ACM/IEEE International Symposium on Empirical Software Engineering and Measurement (ESEM), 187–192.

 https://doi.org/10.1109/ESEM.2017.29
- Scheerder, J., Vehmas, H., & Helsen, K. (Eds.). (2020). The rise and size of the fitness industry in Europe: Fit for the future? Palgrave Macmillan.
- Schroeder, E. C., Welk, G. J., Franke, W. D., & Lee, D. (2017). Associations of health club membership with physical activity and cardiovascular health. *PLOS*

- ONE, 12(1), e0170471. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0170471
- Sevilmiş, A., Aydoğan, R., & García–Fernández, J. (2023). Analysis of selection criteria and alternatives to renewing membership in fitness centers using an analytical hierarchy process. *Physical Culture and Sport. Studies and Research*, 100(1), 47–59. https://doi.org/10.2478/pcssr-2023-0018
- Sevilmiş, A., Özdemir, İ., García-Fernández, J., & Zhang, J. J. (2022). Examining the relationships among perceived quality, perceived value, customer satisfaction, and behavioral intention in turkish fitness centers. *Physical Culture and Sport. Studies and Research*, *96*(1), 40–54. https://doi.org/10.2478/pcssr-2022-0018
- Silva, I. C. F., Melo, F. J. C. D., Sobral, E. F. M., Amorim, B. P., Becerra, C. E. T., & Machado, T. S. (2023). Quality measurement in fitness centers in Salgueiro/PE.

 *Diversitas Journal, 8(2), 1312–1313. https://doi.org/10.48017/dj.v8i2.2488
- Simpson, A., & Quigley, C. (2016). Member checking process with adolescent students:

 Not just reading a transcript. *The Qualitative Report*.

 https://doi.org/10.46743/2160-3715/2016.2386
- Singh, S., & Singh, A. (2016). Customer relationship management (CRM)- A statistical perspective. 8(2), 26771–26776.
- Smith, B. J., Mackenzie-Stewart, R., Newton, F. J., Manera, K. E., Haregu, T. N.,
 Bauman, A., Donovan, R. J., Mahal, A., Ewing, M. T., & Newton, J. D. (2021).
 Twelve-month findings of the move Frankston randomised controlled trial of interventions to increase recreation facility usage and physical activity among

- adults. *PLOS ONE*, *16*(7), e0254216. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0254216
- Štajer, V., Milovanović, I. M., Todorović, N., Ranisavljev, M., Pišot, S., & Drid, P. (2022). Let's (Tik) talk about fitness trends. *Frontiers in Public Health*, 10, 899949. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpubh.2022.899949
- Thompson, W. R. (2017). Worldwide survey of fitness trends for 2018: The crep edition.

 **ACSM'S Health & Fitness Journal, 21(6), 10–19.

 https://doi.org/10.1249/FIT.0000000000000341
- Toffoletti, K., & Thorpe, H. (2021). Bodies, gender, and digital affect in fitspiration media. *Feminist Media Studies*, 21(5), 822–839.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/14680777.2020.1713841
- Torkzadeh, S., Zolfagharian, M., Yazdanparast, A., & Gremler, D. D. (2022). From customer readiness to customer retention: The mediating role of customer psychological and behavioral engagement. *European Journal of Marketing*, 56(7), 1799–1829. https://doi.org/10.1108/EJM-03-2021-0213
- Torres, E. N. (2016). Guest interactions and the formation of memorable experiences: An ethnography. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, 28(10), 2132–2155. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJCHM-02-2015-0065
- Tran, T. B. H., & Vu, A. D. (2021). From customer value co-creation behaviour to customer perceived value. *Journal of Marketing Management*, *37*(9–10), 993–1026. https://doi.org/10.1080/0267257X.2021.1908398

- Tsitskari, E., & Batrakoulis, A. (2021). Investigating the marketing strategies of the health and fitness sector in Greece; the managers' perspective. *Retos*, *43*, 264–273. https://doi.org/10.47197/retos.v43i0.88880
- Tsitskari, E., Tzetzis, G., & Konsoulas, D. (2017). Perceived service quality and loyalty of fitness centers' customers: Segmenting members through their exercise motives. *Services Marketing Quarterly*, *38*(4), 253–268. https://doi.org/10.1080/15332969.2017.1366211
- Tuttas, C. A. (2015). Lessons learned using web conference technology for online focus group interviews. *Qualitative Health Research*, 25(1), 122–133. https://doi.org/10.1177/1049732314549602
- Veliyath, R., & Fitzgerald, E. (2000). Firm capabilities, business strategies, customer preferences, and hypercompetitive arenas: The sustainability of competitive advantages with implications for firm competitiveness. *Competitiveness Review:*An International Business Journal, 10(1), 56–82.

 https://doi.org/10.1108/eb046389
- Vieira, E., & Ferreira, J. (2018). Strategic framework of fitness clubs based on quality dimensions: the blue ocean strategy approach. *Total Quality Management & Business Excellence*, 29(13–14), 1648–1667.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/14783363.2017.1290523
- Vieira, E., & Ferreira, J. (2020). What generic strategies do private fitness centres implement and what are their impacts on financial performance? *Sport, Business*

- and Management: An International Journal, 10(3), 317–333. https://doi.org/10.1108/SBM-07-2019-0061
- Vučković, V. (2022). Customer retention analysis—An example of a fitness center.

 **Kinesiologia Slovenica*, 28(2), 162–170. https://doi.org/10.52165/kinsi.28.2.162-170

 170
- Wadams, M., & Park, T. (2018). Qualitative research in correctional settings:

 Researcherbias, western ideological influences, and social justice. *Journal of Forensic Nursing*, *14*(2), 72–79. https://doi.org/10.1097/JFN.0000000000000199
- Wang, W. (2023). Customer engagement on social media: An examination of NFL teams' Instagram posts. *International Journal of Sports Marketing and Sponsorship*, 24(5), 1021–1038. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJSMS-03-2023-0051
- Weinstein, A. (2020). Creating superior customer value in the now economy. *Journal of Creating Value*, 6(1), 20–33. https://doi.org/10.1177/2394964319898962
- Willis, D. G., Sullivan-Bolyai, S., Knafl, K., & Cohen, M. Z. (2016). Distinguishing features and similarities between descriptive phenomenological and qualitative description research. Western Journal of Nursing Research, 38(9), 1185–1204. https://doi.org/10.1177/0193945916645499
- Woodruff, R. B., & Gardial, S. (1996). *Know your customer: New approaches to customer value and satisfaction*. Blackwell Business.
- Worlu, S., & Sunny, I. (2021). The effect of value co-creation on customer retention in aviation industry in Nigeria. *International Journal of Advanced Academic*

- Research, 11–32. https://doi.org/10.46654/ij.24889849.s7314
- Xu, K. K., Chen, K. K., Kim, E., García-Fernández, J., Nauright, J., & Zhang, J. J. (2021). Dimensions of service quality in health-fitness clubs in China.
 International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health, 18(20), 10567. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph182010567
- Yi, S., Lee, Y. W., Connerton, T., & Park, C.–Y. (2020). Should I stay or should I go?

 Visit frequency as fitness centre retention strategy. *Managing Sport and Leisure*,

 1–19. https://doi.org/10.1080/23750472.2020.1763829
- Yin, R. K. (2016). Case study research: Design and methods (4th ed.). Sage.
- Yin, R. K. (2017). Case study research: Design and methods (5th ed.). Sage.
- Yin, R. K. (2018). Case study research: Design and methods (6th ed.). Sage.
- Yip, C., Han, N.-L., & Sng, B. (2016). Legal and ethical issues in research. *Indian Journal of Anaesthesia*, 60(9), 684. https://doi.org/10.4103/0019-5049.190627
- You, Y., & Joshi, A. M. (2020). The impact of user-generated content and traditional media on customer acquisition and retention. *Journal of Advertising*, 49(3), 213– 233. https://doi.org/10.1080/00913367.2020.1740631
- Yusof, A., Popa, A., & Geok, S. K. (2018). Relationship between perceptions of fitness facility service quality and future intentions of fitness center users in Thailand.

 International Journal of Academic Research in Business and Social Sciences,
 8(7), 863–871. https://doi.org/10.6007/IJARBSS/v8-i7/4424
- Ziyae, B., Sadeghi, H., & Golmohammadi, M. (2022). Service innovation in the hotel

industry: The dynamic capabilities view. Journal of Enterprising Communities:

People and Places in the Global Economy, 16(4), 582-602.

https://doi.org/10.1108/JEC-12-2020-0205

Zureck, A. (2015). Financial communication in small and medium-sized enterprises. *Financial Communication in Small and Medium-Sized Enterprises* (pp. 23–35). Springer Fachmedien Wiesbaden.

https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-658-07487-6_3.

Appendix A: Interview Questions

- 1. What strategies did you use to retain members?
- 2. How did you determine what strategies were effective for member retention?
- 3. What strategies did you find most useful in retaining members?
- 4. What strategies did you find least helpful in retaining members?
- 5. How did your strategies in retaining your members differ from those you used to obtain members?
- 6. What key obstacles did you face when implementing strategies for member retention?
- 7. How did you address the key obstacles you faced when implementing your strategies?
- 8. What additional information would you like to add that pertains to the development, implementation, and improvements to strategies you use in retaining members?

Appendix B. Interview Protocol

Step	Script/action
Introduce myself	My name is Jaime Kelly, and I am a doctoral student at Walden
and convey the	University. I appreciate their time and for allowing me to conduct the
purpose of the	interview. The purpose of this study is to identify strategies boutique
study.	fitness club managers use to retain their members. These retention
	strategies can lead to individuals living a healthier lifestyle and lower
	health insurance costs, improving workplace productivity, and
	reducing absenteeism. By asking you some questions relevant to the
	strategies you use at your club, it may assist in identifying the best
	strategies for the purpose of this research.
Get to know the	Ask the following questions:
participant and	• What is your current position at the fitness club?
their background.	How long have you worked as a manager at a boutique fitness
	club?
	• Do you own the fitness club or are you employed?
Explain informed	You have already received and consent to the informed consent form
consent.	via email. This form identifies the process for storing information
	contained in the interview process as well as identifies that you as a
	participant can opt out of the interview process at any time. Do you
	have any questions about the form? If you ever have any questions
	in the future, you may email me at my school email as indicated on
	the consent form and I will answer any questions that you may have.

Step	Script/action
Ask interview	• What strategies did you use to retain members?
questions.	• How did you determine what strategies were effective for member
	retention?
	• What strategies did you find most useful in retaining members?
	• What strategies did you find least helpful in retaining members?
	How did your strategies in retaining your members differ from
	those you used to obtain members?
	What key obstacles did you face when implementing strategies for
	member retention?
	How did you address the key obstacles you faced when
	implementing your strategies?
	What additional information would you like to add to that pertains
	to the development, implementation, and improvements to
	strategies you use in retaining members.
End the interview	Thank you very much for your time. From here I will transcribe our
and convey what	interview conversation and send to you for your review via email.
to expect.	This will give you an opportunity to make any corrections that have
	been made in the record and correct them as you deem necessary.
	Once you are finished with the review, please send the corrections
	back to me via email. Again, thank you for your time and it was a
	pleasure speaking with you.